The Auditor-General ANAO Report No.45 2016–17 Performance Audit

Replacement Antarctic Vessel

Department of the Environment and Energy

© Commonwealth of Australia 2017

ISSN 1036–7632 (Print) ISSN 2203–0352 (Online) ISBN 978-1-76033-239-6 (Print) ISBN 978-1-76033-240-2 (Online)

Except for the content in this document supplied by third parties, the Australian National Audit Office logo, the Commonwealth Coat of Arms, and any material protected by a trade mark, this document is licensed by the Australian National Audit Office for use under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 3.0 Australia licence. To view a copy of this licence, visit

http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/au/.

You are free to copy and communicate the document in its current form for non-commercial purposes, as long as you attribute the document to the Australian National Audit Office and abide by the other licence terms. You may not alter or adapt the work in any way.

Permission to use material for which the copyright is owned by a third party must be sought from the relevant copyright owner. As far as practicable, such material will be clearly labelled.

For terms of use of the Commonwealth Coat of Arms, visit the *It's an Honour* website at http://www.itsanhonour.gov.au/.

Requests and inquiries concerning reproduction and rights should be addressed to:

Senior Executive Director Corporate Management Branch Australian National Audit Office 19 National Circuit BARTON ACT 2600

Or via email:

communication@anao.gov.au.





Canberra ACT 30 March 2017

Dear Mr President Dear Mr Speaker

The Australian National Audit Office has undertaken an independent performance audit in the Department of the Environment and Energy titled *Replacement Antarctic Vessel*. The audit was conducted in accordance with the authority contained in the *Auditor-General Act 1997*. I present the report of this audit to the Parliament.

Following its presentation and receipt, the report will be placed on the Australian National Audit Office's website—http://www.anao.gov.au.

Yours sincerely

Grant Hehir Auditor-General

The Honourable the President of the Senate
The Honourable the Speaker of the House of Representatives
Parliament House
Canberra ACT

f Heh:

AUDITING FOR AUSTRALIA

The Auditor-General is head of the Australian National Audit Office (ANAO). The ANAO assists the Auditor-General to carry out his duties under the Auditor-General Act 1997 to undertake performance audits, financial statement audits and assurance reviews of Commonwealth public sector bodies and to provide independent reports and advice for the Parliament, the Australian Government and the community. The aim is to improve Commonwealth public sector administration and accountability.

For further information contact: Australian National Audit Office GPO Box 707 Canberra ACT 2601

Phone: (02) 6203 7300 Fax: (02) 6203 7777 Email: ag1@anao.gov.au

ANAO audit reports and information about the ANAO are available on our website: http://www.anao.gov.au

Audit Team

David Spedding Brian Boyd

Contents

Summary		7
Backgrou	ınd	7
Supportir	ng findings	8
Summar	y of response	10
1. Backgrou	ınd	13
Introduct	ion	13
Procuren	nent approach and status	13
Audit app	proach	14
2. Selection	of the procurement approach	15
Was ther	e a comprehensive and objective consideration of options?	15
Was ther	e adequate engagement with industry in deciding upon the procurement approach?	18
	the Request for Proposals process reveal about industry's appetite for a DBOM ach?	20
	evaluation and shortlisting of responses to the Request for Proposals appropriate?	
Did the R	Request for Tender process result in a sufficient number of competing proposals being red?	
	nent of the replacement icebreaker procurement process	
•	evaluation approach appropriate?	
	procurement delivered on-time?	
	icient competitive tension generated and maintained?	
	nent outcomes	
Is the acc	cepted solution expected to meet the specified requirements?	32
Are the re	esidual risks at an acceptable level?	33
	undly based initial cost estimates established by the department?	
Did the d	epartment accurately assess and report the RFP costing information received?	35
Were ten	dered prices compared to the cost estimates in the RFP response?	35
Were the	planned strategies to address only a single tender being received effectively	
imple	mented?	37
Did the T	ender Evaluation Report accurately reflect the pricing findings?	41
Were ten	dered prices compared to the costs of chartering the Aurora Australis?	42
Were the	targeted contract negotiation savings realised?	42
Appendix 1	Entity response	
Appendix 2	Other formal comments on the proposed report	49
Appendix 3	Procurement options assessment scores	58
Appendix 4	REP Canability Matrix	59

Summary

Background

- 1. The Australian Antarctic Division (AAD) within the Department of the Environment and Energy currently leases the *Aurora Australis* to ferry infrastructure, equipment, supplies and personnel to and from the stations in Australia's Antarctic Territory. As the *Aurora Australis* is approaching the end of its usable life, a procurement process for a new icebreaker was undertaken by the AAD.
- 2. In September 2012, Ministers decided that a non-binding Request for Proposals process should be undertaken for concept design and to determine the associated costing for a new multi-purpose icebreaker. The Request for Proposals closed in May 2013. One shortlisted entity withdrew from the procurement process in December 2013. A Request for Tender was issued to two entities in July 2014, but one entity withdrew before the tender period closed. Evaluation of the single tender received in March 2015 was completed in July 2015. Formal contract negotiations commenced in October 2015 and the contract was signed in April 2016.
- 3. The announced total cost of the replacement icebreaker project in April 2016 was \$1.912 billion over the next 34 years. This included \$529 million for the design and construction of the replacement vessel, which is expected to arrive in Australia in mid-2020.

Audit objective and criteria

- 4. The objective of the audit was to assess whether the procurement by the Department of the Environment and Energy of a replacement Antarctic icebreaking vessel will provide value with public resources. To form a conclusion against the audit objective, the ANAO assessed whether:
- the decision to adopt a Design, Build, Operate and Maintain (DBOM) approach to procuring a new multi-purpose icebreaker was well informed;
- the procurement process has been well managed, including by generating sufficient competitive tension across each stage; and
- the procurement outcome will provide a whole-of-life value for money solution at an acceptable level of cost and risk.

Conclusion

- 5. While the Department of the Environment and Energy has contracted for a vessel to meet its expected needs, the procurement process was largely non-competitive with an outcome that is higher than the cost benchmarks established by the department, and significantly greater than the current chartering costs. The department therefore cannot demonstrate that its procurement is providing value with public resources.
- 6. Due to perceived time constraints and an associated need to fast-track the project, industry soundings were not undertaken to inform the selection of the procurement approach. This meant that the department focused its consideration on the merits of three possible procurement methods without attention to industry preferences. Subsequently, only one

tender was received after the other two shortlisted entities did not bid, citing concerns in their withdrawal letters with the DBOM approach adopted by the department.

- 7. Consistent with the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, the department implemented a two stage approach to the market with competitive pressure intended to drive the achievement of a value for money outcome. The tender evaluation approach was also appropriate. However, the tender process took much longer than had been planned. Reflecting the various delays, the replacement icebreaker is expected to be available to commence AAD operations in October 2020, more than eight years after first pass approval for the project was granted. This is twice as long as was originally envisaged. In addition, only one tender was received due to two of the three entities shortlisted to tender withdrawing from the process. Some substantial changes to the contract provisions were made during contract negotiations. Of particular note was that the initial operate and maintain contract term was reduced to ten years (with four options of five years each); delivery was switched from Hobart to Europe, and the delivery date was extended into the following year.
- 8. The department has contracted for the design, construction, operation and maintenance of a vessel that is expected to meet the research and resupply needs of the Australian Antarctic Program for the next three decades, for a level of risk it has assessed as acceptable. The price that is to be paid by the department under the contractual arrangements is higher than the cost benchmarks established by the department, and significantly greater than the current chartering costs.

Supporting findings

- 9. The department had a preference for either a Public Private Partnership or a Design, Build, Operate and Maintain approach. The department saw a number of benefits from these two approaches, including that they would cover the full life cycle of a vessel under the auspices of the one contract and that it enables the entity that will be operating and maintaining the ship to be involved in the ship design and build. The consultancy advice that was obtained by the department was limited to considering three options, being the two the department preferred as well as Design and Construct.
- 10. Prior to releasing the Request for Proposals, there was no consultation with the shipbuilding industry on its appetite for participating under a DBOM procurement approach. The Request for Proposals process did not generate strong interest by industry in the DBOM procurement approach.
- 11. The Request for Proposals (RFP) evaluation activities were appropriate. The shortlisting excluded proposals that were assessed to not adequately meet the RFP requirements, or not offer value for money.
- 12. The subsequent Request for Tender (RFT) process prevented industry from submitting any alternatives to the department's preferred DBOM approach. This resulted in two of the three shortlisted respondents withdrawing from the procurement process without submitting a tender as they were not prepared to submit a DBOM tender.
- 13. The planned tender evaluation approach was appropriate. Tender evaluation activities were undertaken in accordance with the Tender Evaluation Plan. However, delays were a feature of the procurement process. As a result, the replacement icebreaker vessel is now

projected to be available for service in 2020, some five years later than was envisaged when the project commenced.

- 14. Consistent with the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, value for money was intended to be achieved through a competitive procurement process. The department planned for a process that would involve competition at each of the two stages (an open Request for Proposals followed by a pre-qualified Request for Tender). Six entities responded to the RFP, of which three were shortlisted to tender. Only one tender was received.
- 15. The tendered solution was assessed to satisfactorily meet each of the non-price evaluation criteria. While it was assessed to not fully meet any of those criteria, the department's expectation is that the icebreaking research and resupply capability of the accepted tender will meet the requirements of Australia's Antarctic Program for the next three decades.
- 16. In relation to the ongoing risks associated with the project, the department has concluded that the contract does not contain any contingent liability risk of occurrence greater than five per cent, or which would most probably result in expenditure of greater than \$30 million if the event were to occur.
- 17. The department's initial cost estimates were three to four times higher than the cost of the vessel it had identified as being comparable to the size of the ship it needed.
- 18. The ship capital and annual operating costs reported by the department were significantly higher than the estimates provided by RFP respondents. The department's RFP contract principles allowed for a cost variation of up to 20 per cent between the RFP and the RFT, but the ship capital cost increased by 133 per cent and annual operating costs (excluding fuel) increased by 189 per cent between the RFP and RFT submissions. However, the Tender Evaluation Report made no comparisons to the information provided in the tenderer's RFP response.
- 19. Recognising that there was a risk that only one tender may be received, the department obtained advice on strategies that would assist it to demonstrate that value for money had been obtained. The strategies to address that a single tender was received were only partially implemented and, due to a range of factors, were not fully effective in assuring that value for money is being received. Specifically:
- costs were not benchmarked before the tender response was received;
- the benchmarking inputs contained inaccuracies and included various items of questionable relevance;
- the target of verifying a minimum of 80 per cent of the tendered price during the 'open book' review was not achieved; and
- the tenderer refused to provide its pricing model for forensic accounting verification.
- 20. The cost of the acquisition exceeds all benchmark prices prepared for the department during the evaluation process. This situation was not accurately reflected in the Tender Evaluation Report. Further, the Tender Evaluation Report did not compare the costs of the replacement vessel to current charter costs. On an annualised basis, the contracted price is more than three times the 2015–16 charter cost for the *Aurora Australis*.

21. Contract negotiations were unsuccessful in reducing the price compared with that tendered.

Summary of response

22. The Department of the Environment and Energy provided formal comments on the proposed audit report, which are included at Appendix 1. The department also provided a summary response, as set out below. The summary response from KPMG (one of the department's advisers) is also provided below. Formal comments received from recipients of the proposed audit report other than the department are included at Appendix 2.

Department's summary response

The Department acknowledges that there is always room for improvement in a complex matter like the procurement of a bespoke Antarctic vessel. But the Department does not consider that the process that it ran was largely non-competitive and that the outcome was excessively higher than its benchmarks.¹

The Department contends that its cost estimates, modelling and benchmarking undertaken before, during and at the conclusion of the process were robust and of a high standard, especially those prepared by BMT and KPMG, and supported its decision making. The Department remains of the view that the cost investigation² and benchmarking processes³ that it put in place after the reduction to a single tenderer, a process supported by central agencies, allowed it to continue with the procurement and to achieve a competitive outcome.

In terms of demonstrating that the procurement is providing value with public resources, the Department would point to the comprehensive scrutiny and consideration given to the procurement and the cost modelling by Government agencies (including central agencies), by external, independent professional advisors on numerous occasions since 2011, and ultimately by the decision of the Cabinet to proceed with the acquisition of the icebreaker. In the Department's view, this provides strong assurance around the procurement outcomes.

The Department considers that the procurement of the replacement Antarctic vessel has achieved a world-class scientific and logistical capability for the Government's Antarctic program at an acceptable level of cost and risk.

ANAO comments on department's summary response

- 1. See paragraphs 2.45 to 2.56 concerning competition during the Request for Tender stage and paragraphs 4.18 to 4.19 for a comparison of the contract prices to the cost benchmarks prepared for the department.
- 2. See paragraphs 4.20 to 4.25.
- 3. See paragraphs 4.14 to 4.19.

KPMG summary response

Whilst the loss of competitive tension late in the procurement process was regrettable, KPMG believes that the commercial advice provided to the Department (post-Request for Proposals through to contract finalisation) was reasonable and in-line with the intent of Commonwealth Procurement Rules. Furthermore, KPMG believes that value-for-money was achievable and was supported through the comprehensive benchmarking exercise, the open-book pricing review and the extensive negotiation support provided to the Australian Antarctic Division.

Audit Findings

1. Background

Introduction

- 1.1 The Australian Antarctic Division (AAD) within the Department of the Environment and Energy currently leases the *Aurora Australis* to ferry infrastructure, equipment, supplies and personnel to and from the stations in Australia's Antarctic Territory. As the *Aurora Australis* is approaching the end of its usable life, a procurement process for a new icebreaker was undertaken by the department. The announced total cost of the replacement icebreaker project in April 2016 was \$1.912 billion over the next 34 years, including some \$529 million for the design and construction of the replacement vessel. The replacement vessel is expected to arrive in Australia in mid-2020.
- 1.2 The project is a key part of the Antarctic Modernisation Program, which commenced in 2011.
- 1.3 The AAD has several primary obligations. These include: administering the Australian Antarctic Territory and the Territory of Heard Island and McDonald Islands, and the conduct of Antarctic scientific research. The AAD is also responsible for the coordination of Australia's scientific activities under the Australian Antarctic Program (through the Australian Science Strategic Plan) and the provision and management of logistics for the program. The AAD's total 2015–16 budget was some \$118 million.

Procurement approach and status

- 1.4 In September 2012, Ministers decided that a non-binding Request for Proposals process should be undertaken for concept design and to determine the associated costing for a new multipurpose icebreaker. The Request for Proposals was released in January 2013¹, and closed in May 2013. Seven proposals were received from six entities, of which three were shortlisted to proceed to the Request for Tender stage. No respondents proposed an Australian build.
- 1.5 One shortlisted entity withdrew from the procurement process in December 2013, and a Request for Tender was issued to two entities in July 2014. One of the remaining two shortlisted entities withdrew before the tender period closed.
- 1.6 In March 2015, a single tender was received. Evaluation of the tender was completed in July 2015. Formal contract negotiations commenced in October 2015 and the contract was signed in April 2016.

Governance arrangements

1.7 To provide strategic guidance on the development of aviation and shipping options to modernise the Australian Antarctic Program, in March 2012 an interdepartmental committee chaired by the department was established. Members were provided by the Departments of: Prime Minister and Cabinet; Foreign Affairs and Trade; Defence; and Finance and Deregulation.

¹ The Future Submarine Industry Skilling Plan issued by the Defence Materiel Organisation in March 2013 referred to the possibility of a new icebreaker build commencing in 2015 and one of the recommendations outlined the option to coordinate and optimise Australian Government shipbuilding programs.

1.8 In addition, a steering committee was established by the department in November 2013 to oversee the project and advise the project sponsor (the chair was the AAD Director) regarding project matters. Its membership comprised the Program Sponsor (a departmental Deputy Secretary); AAD General Manager, Support Centre; AAD Chief Scientist; AAD General Manager, Strategies Branch; the AAD program and project managers; and departmental and external representatives² appointed by the Sponsor. The AAD was also required to provide monthly major project reports to the departmental executive (see paragraph 3.6).

Audit approach

- 1.9 The objective of the audit was to assess whether the procurement by the Department of the Environment and Energy of a replacement Antarctic icebreaking vessel will provide value with public resources. To form a conclusion against the audit objective, the following high level criteria were adopted:
- Was the decision to adopt a design, build, operate and maintain approach to procuring a new multi-purpose icebreaker well informed?
- Has the procurement process been well managed, including by generating sufficient competitive tension across each stage?
- Will the procurement outcome provide a whole-of-life value for money solution at an acceptable level of cost and risk?
- 1.10 The scope of the audit included all aspects of the procurement process, starting from the original decision to commence the replacement of the *Aurora Australis*, through to the evaluation of the tender that was received and the signing of the contact with DMS Maritime Pty Ltd (now Serco Defence) on 28 April 2016. The procurement of other associated infrastructure was not audited.
- 1.11 The audit was conducted in accordance with ANAO auditing standards at a cost to the ANAO of approximately \$325 771.
- 1.12 The team members for this audit were David Spedding and Brian Boyd.

² A representative of the Defence Materiel Organisation attended the June 2014, July 2014 and July 2015 meetings.

2. Selection of the procurement approach

Areas examined

This chapter examines the decision to adopt a Design, Build, Operate and Maintain (DBOM) approach.

Conclusion

Due to perceived time constraints and an associated need to fast-track the project, industry soundings were not undertaken to inform the selection of the procurement approach. This meant that the department focused its consideration on the merits of three possible procurement methods it identified without attention to industry preferences. Subsequently, only one tender was received after the other two shortlisted entities did not bid, citing concerns in their withdrawal letters with the DBOM approach adopted by the department.

Was there a comprehensive and objective consideration of options?

The department had a preference for either a Public Private Partnership or a Design, Build, Operate and Maintain approach. The department saw a number of benefits from these two approaches, including that they would cover the full life cycle of a vessel under the auspices of the one contract and that it enables the entity that will be operating and maintaining the ship to be involved in the ship design and build. The consultancy advice that was obtained by the department was limited to considering three options, being the two the department preferred as well as Design and Construct.

2.1 In November 2016, the department advised the ANAO, as background, that:

The Department has been a charterer of ships for most of its history. Unlike the Department of Defence, the Department of Immigration and Border Protection and the CSIRO, the Department does not own, operate or maintain ships. In this context, the Department's approach from the outset was to identify the procurement model that would best serve its future interests and Australia's Antarctic program. In determining this, consultant advice was sought to provide context around possible options.

Initial preference for PPP

- 2.2 From early in the life of the project, the department expressed that a Public Private Partnership (PPP) was its preferred procurement model. By December 2011, the department had identified PPP, DBOM and 'government funded and operated, industry built and maintained' as the three options to consider in preparing the first and second pass approval submissions.
- 2.3 How and why the department chose these three options, and the rationale for not examining the merits of other approaches³, was not documented at that time.

For example, prior to withdrawing from the procurement process on 23 December 2014 (see paragraphs 2.48 and 2.49), one bidder had proposed a managing contractor model be adopted, with a contract for design and construction separate to the operation and maintenance contract.

- 2.4 BMT Design & Technology Pty Ltd was engaged by the department in July 2011 via a prequalified tender request under the Defence Material Organisation Support Services Panel to develop icebreaker ship procurement documentation.⁴ In April 2012, the department directed BMT to 'cast their PPP justification in light of the guidelines'. To assist, BMT obtained a proposal from PwC⁵ in May 2012.
- 2.5 Due to a subsequently identified conflict of interest, PwC withdrew and was replaced by Ernst & Young. In early June 2012, Ernst & Young provided a draft report that ranked PPP as the highest preference. The Minister was advised in late-June 2012 that the department proposed recommending a PPP.

Change to preference for DBOM

2.6 By late-May 2012, the department had changed its preferred procurement method to DBOM when it identified that a PPP posed unacceptably high schedule risks. This was due to the expectation that assembling an appropriate consortium would cause delays of 12-18 months. In February 2017, the department advised the ANAO that:

The chosen procurement model provided the Department with an opportunity to cover the full life cycle of a vessel under the auspices of the one contract. This was determined to be an effective means of managing risk where the Department has never been a ship owner, operator, designer or builder. A further rationale for this approach is that it enables the entity that will be operating and maintaining the ship to be involved in the ship design and build, enabling it to better manage the maintenance and operational risk, to the benefit of the Commonwealth. This approach was informed by the lessons learned from contracting and managing the current vessel, the *Aurora Australis*.

2.7 An inter-departmental committee Project Steering Group meeting held on 7 June 2012 was advised that the consultants were preparing a procurement strategy with the preferred approach being DBOM. As it transpired, the Ernst & Young report finalised in August 2012 continued to rank the PPP model as highest preference. The report stated that it was 'limited to a preliminary assessment' of the three procurement options short-listed by the department.⁷

KPMG procurement options analysis

2.8 KPMG was engaged by the department in October 2013 to provide business support services to the project. Its proposal recognised that the RFP process (involving a DBOM approach) had already been conducted and that a DBOM model had already been selected for the procurement. KPMG's proposal stated that its services include developing and finalising a procurement strategy 'based on the DBOM procurement approach'.

⁴ The initial cost of this work was \$492 000. The role was subsequently extended to technical review and analysis of the RFP responses. BMT completed the engagement in June 2013 and the total paid was \$1 793 310.

⁵ PwC Australia's (formerly PriceWaterhouseCoopers) fee for the procurement options assessment was \$60 275.

⁶ Ernst & Young's fee was \$71 500.

⁷ The third option was a design and construct (D&C) procurement model.

⁸ The initial contracted amount was \$1.5 million. By 30 June 2016, KPMG had been paid a total of \$1 865 211.

- 2.9 In December 2013, amendments were requested by the department to the draft strategy prepared by KPMG to support the recommendation to continue with DBOM, including:
- stating that a RFT process on design and construct only 'is not sustainable and would adversely impact on industry';
- adding that there are 'compliance concerns' over a 'change in procurement process midstream' notwithstanding that the RFP had specifically (consistent with the September 2012 decision of Ministers) provided capacity to revert to a design and construct approach;
- stating that a well-managed DBOM process 'will result in a value for money outcome'; and
- referring to RFP responses to demonstrate the market has guided the appropriateness of DBOM.
- 2.10 In February 2017, KPMG advised the ANAO that:
 - The changes made to the initial draft of KPMG's *Procurement Strategy* of December 2013 were to provide clarification and were consistent with KPMG's views.
- 2.11 The final procurement strategy recommended that DBOM be used. It further recommended that the option for design and construct no longer be considered as an alternative contracting methodology. Consistent with this recommendation, the RFT issued in July 2014 allowed for a DBOM only and precluded submission of a design and construct option.
- 2.12 In November 2016, the department acknowledged to the ANAO that the RFT 'did not allow alternative tenders. This took into account recommendations from KPMG and consultation with the Probity Advisor'.

Analysis of procurement options assessments

- 2.13 The scoring methodology that underpinned the procurement options selections was sensitive to small changes in the 'importance' attributed to the eight 'procurement objectives' considered in the model. The department was aware of this when it checked the Ernst & Young scores in August 2012, noting that a change in the importance rating on just one criteria ('budget certainty') changes the overall ranking whereby DBOM becomes the preferred option, but closely followed by the equally scored PPP and D&C options.
- 2.14 KPMG adopted the same scoring methodology in December 2013. Of particular note was the value for money score of zero awarded to the design and construct option by KPMG. As illustrated in Appendix 3, this was the only score of zero awarded to any option against any criterion by Ernst & Young, the department or KPMG. The score of zero indicated that a design and construct approach would be 'ineffective' in providing value for money. In February 2017, KPMG commented to the ANAO that:
- it 'continues to stand by the view expressed in its *Procurement Strategy* of December 2013, namely that 'the lack of focus on operations, maintenance and life cycle in the design and construct model as seriously impairing the likely value for money of this option' and hence that the design and construct model would be ineffective in providing value for money';

- empirical research 'indicates that design and construct and similar contractual forms generally result in both cost and time overruns'⁹; and
- even if it had used the same score for value for money as Ernst & Young, the design and construct option would have remained in third place.
- 2.15 The Commonwealth Procurement Rules outline that value for money in procurement requires competition to be encouraged. In this respect, also of note was that KPMG scored DBOM and D&C as having an equally high level of market interest. This was not supported by the results of the RFP process. In particular, respondents to the RFP were required to provide details of up to five contracts completed within the last five years of broadly comparable contracts in relation to the design and construction of a polar icebreaking vessel or comparable vessel, and operation and maintenance of a multipurpose vessel. Of the three shortlisted respondents, DMS included one DBOM example. This involved 15 vessels (such as harbour tugs and barges) the Australian Navy is acquiring under a DBOM approach, with a value ranging between \$2.1 million and \$69.9 million per vessel.
- 2.16 The RFT process that followed confirmed that there was little market interest in DBOM. In particular, two of the three shortlisted entities did not tender, each of whom had design partners with considerable icebreaker experience, citing concerns in their withdrawal letters with the department's DBOM approach. Each indicated that they would have preferred a different procurement approach (a managing contractor model, which was not one of the three options considered by the department).

Was there adequate engagement with industry in deciding upon the procurement approach?

Prior to releasing the Request for Proposals, there was no consultation with the shipbuilding industry on its appetite for participating under a DBOM procurement approach.

2.17 The department recognised in October 2011 that it would need to complete a procurement options analysis. This was consistent with May 2011 advice from a consultant (Mortimer)¹⁰ to the department that:

Many choices are available for both the acquisition and operation of a new icebreaker for the AAD. These options should be fully explored <u>in conjunction with industry</u> and other authorities to enable an informed judgement to be made on the preferred means of procurement and operation of the vessel. [ANAO emphasis added]

2.18 Other consultants (BMT, PwC and Ernst & Young) had all similarly emphasised to the department the importance of conducting 'market soundings' with industry regarding selection of the preferred procurement option. Obtaining a sound understanding of relevant industry markets before making procurement strategy decisions is also advocated in the PPP Guidelines.

⁹ Not one of the 117 projects examined in the research referred to by KPMG was for a maritime vessel. Land transport projects and facilities such as prisons and hospitals predominated.

¹⁰ Commander John Mortimer (Retired) was engaged by the department in May 2011 under a sole source procurement, initially to provide a 'high level report on AAD shipping options' costing \$40 000, and subsequently to prepare and review draft submissions and the detailed business case. The engagement was completed in September 2013 and the total paid was \$234 950.

2.19 On 9 July 2012, the department decided that, as a PPP was no longer the preferred option and had been replaced with DBOM, 'a market sounding would not be required'. Earlier on the same day the department received advice from a legal services panel member that:

For such large-scale procurements it would usually be a Request for Expression of Interest process to see who is in the market and interested in participating, and from there create a group of possible providers to issue either an RFP or RFT.

2.20 In late July 2012, the department drafted a Request for Information (RFI) to seek information from potential icebreaker designers, builders and operators. The stated purpose of the RFI included the following:

The AAD currently considers that the preferred procurement option for a potential new icebreaker to support the Australian Antarctic Program is a Design, Build, Operate and Maintain (DBOM).

The AAD seeks information as to whether industry is able to support the DBOM model, and also what other models industry is able to support.

2.21 The RFI was not released to industry. The reasons for not proceeding with the RFI were not recorded. In November 2016, the department advised the ANAO that:

This matter was discussed and decided on but no record is available to document the decision. The RFI was overtaken by the non-binding RFP process.

2.22 In mid-August 2012, the AAD Director was advised by AAD staff that a market sounding process was likely to take several months and that this would adversely impact on the planned deliverables to such an extent that it was not viable. He was also advised that:

DBOM is an established procurement option and there are established service providers in the market. A recent similar ship procurement sought interest in a DBOM arrangement and received responses.

- 2.23 CSIRO had not adopted a DBOM approach but had used a design and construct contract for the *Investigator*. This information was not included in the advice to the Director. Further, the department has not been able to provide evidence to the ANAO that DBOM is a commonly used and supported procurement option in the shipping industry. The ANAO's research did not reveal that DBOM is a procurement approach commonly used in the shipbuilding industry. ¹¹
- 2.24 The AAD Director accepted the recommendation that DBOM be selected as the preferred procurement option. Importantly, he also accepted that it would be prudent to include in any RFP/RFT the capacity to revert to a design and construct arrangement under certain specified circumstances. These recommendations were also subsequently accepted by Government during the first pass approval.¹²

¹¹ In February 2017, Serco Defence (formerly DMS) advised the ANAO that it had acquired 15 vessels on behalf of the Navy under a DBOM approach, with a value ranging between \$2.1 million and \$69.9 million per vessel. The announced total cost of the replacement icebreaker project in April 2016 was \$1.912 billion.

In August 2012, the Department of Finance and Deregulation noted that ordinarily the procurement decision would be made at the first pass submission phase. This would result in a Request for Proposal being limited to the decided procurement option. The approach taken by the Department of the Environment and Energy reflects that it had not planned and allocated sufficient time and resources to undertake the required work to support its submission.

2.25 In November 2016, the department commented to the ANAO that:

There are a range of factors (including perceived time pressure due to P&O signalling in early 2012 the unavailability of the RSV Aurora Australis beyond 2015, the BMT review of the life extension survey, and P&O signalling in July 2012 the retirement of RSV Aurora Australis in 2017), that introduced an urgency which influenced decision making around a market sounding process.

2.26 Notwithstanding these factors, consultancy advice to the department had emphasised the importance of early engagement with industry in deciding upon the procurement approach. Obtaining a sound understanding of relevant industry markets before making procurement strategy decisions is also advocated in the PPP Guidelines. Further, industry engagement should have been recognised as more, rather than less, important given the department had a preference to adopt a procurement approach that is not demonstrably common in the shipbuilding industry.

What did the Request for Proposals process reveal about industry's appetite for a DBOM approach?

The Request for Proposals process did not generate strong interest by industry in the DBOM procurement approach.

- 2.27 In September 2012, the Government decided that the RFP issued by the department retain the capacity to revert to a design and construct arrangement, with Australian Government funding during construction, and operation and maintenance of the ship via a long term contract.
- 2.28 The department was aware that under a DBOM it may not get a response involving an Australian build¹³ 'if the current players in the Aus(tralian) construction arena cannot find an 'operate' partner'. The department was also concerned that unless the RFP mandated that a conforming DBOM was required, it may end up with a significant amount of wide-ranging alternative solutions that it would then need to evaluate. The RFP that was subsequently issued provided that a conforming DBOM proposal must be submitted before any alternative proposal (including a design and construct) would be considered. The Minister was not advised of this requirement.
- 2.29 It was therefore not surprising that no design and construct proposals, and no Australian-build proposals, were elicited by the RFP process. 14

¹³ In August 2012, the Minister was advised that an Australian build 'would likely come at a higher cost, potentially up to 40 per cent and involve a longer timeframe'. Other departmental documentation states that 'its 100% certain a home build will cost approx 40% more, delay the project 2yrs, be an inferior product, etc'. These views were not adequately supported by relevant documentary evidence.

In February 2017, the department commented to the ANAO as follows: 'The Request for Proposal process provided the opportunity for respondents (and consortia members) to submit alternative proposals. Six Australian entities submitted Design Build Operate and Maintain proposals, with none nominating an Australian shipyard. Each of the six bids was made up of companies representing a significant cross section of the global ship building and operating community. In total, 21 companies were represented among the bids. The Department remains of the view that this was a competitive and informed response from the market and provided good grounds for it to proceed to the next stage of a pre-qualified Request for Tender based on this procurement model.'

2.30 In August 2013, the Minister was advised that:

The market has clearly demonstrated the capacity to deliver DBOM. Responses to the RFP have provided broad support for a DBOM procurement model, although a number of issues were raised by one respondent in relation to the scope of the risk transfer proposed in the Contract Principles and the potential impact on contract pricing. There has been no information provided through the RFP process that would warrant consideration of a different procurement approach. In response to the RFP, the market has clearly demonstrated a capacity to deliver DBOM. The three submissions shortlisted are from strong, viable candidates and the Evaluation Board considers that this will produce strong competition in any subsequent RFT based on a DBOM procurement model.

P&O response to the RFP

- 2.31 P&O was the 'one respondent' referred to in the advice to the Minister. The advice to the Minister understated P&O's concerns with the RFP and the proposed contract principles.
- 2.32 P&O had noted that the RFP and the proposed contract principles had some requirements that were beyond the normal practices of the commercial maritime industry. Inability to set a fixed price contract was flagged as a risk, and amongst other matters P&O proposed:
- adopting various risk reduction strategies to reduce its compliance uncertainty risks;
- increasing its uncertainty margins and flow-on costs to the department;
- not to provide parent company guarantees;
- not to accept unlimited liability, which it said would be difficult and costly to insure and that these costs would ultimately be borne by the department; and
- that in line with normal ship building and ship management contracts, it would not be liable to the department for consequential loss.
- 2.33 In its RFP cover letter, P&O stated that it was:

open to alternative solutions for the provision of the new AAD icebreaker, including an ownership arrangement. Such arrangement could be based upon a similar contract model to the existing charter of the *Aurora Australis* which has been proven in over 20-years successful service.

Babcock response to the RFP and subsequent withdrawal from the proposed RFT

2.34 Babcock was also one of the shortlisted respondents. In contrast to the department's advice to the Minister that no information was provided that would warrant consideration of a different approach, and that the three shortlisted respondents would provide strong competition under a DBOM arrangement, Babcock's response to the RFP stated that:

We do not believe that DBOM represents best value for money for the client. In our experience, where we have seen DBOM contracts, the allocation of all risks to the contractor is ultimately reflected in the price. Following the initial contracted period, the client has re-tendered the contract, due to the excessive profit being made by the contractor because the perceived DBOM risks fail to materialise. We recommend that the AAD contracts for the Design and Build separately to the Operate and Maintain.

We are not able to provide a fully compliant DBOM proposal. Despite our best efforts, we have not been able to secure the commitment of a designer, builder, operator or maintainer to enter into the DBOM prime contract, nor to form a DBOM consortium or joint venture, principally due to the

liability and risk allocation outlined in the RFP. We have proposed alternative contract conditions to guide the AAD for any future RFT around liability, risk allocation and Intellectual Property.

Our conclusion is that the DBOM risk allocation does not represent value for money for the AAD. The risk allocation is the driver of the premium that AAD would need to consider for the acquisition of the icebreaker through the DBOM model. We have provided an indicative price for DBOM to illustrate the effect. In our experience, we have seen a number of government vessels procured in this manner; in almost all cases, the customer has re-tendered the O&M contract at the earliest opportunity due to the high level of profit being made by the DBOM contractor, following the failure of risks to materialise as priced. ¹⁵

2.35 Babcock advised the department in early December 2013 that it was withdrawing from the icebreaker procurement process. Specifically, Babcock wrote:

Many thanks for your response to our clarification question. We understand that following a competitive Request For Proposal pre-selection of bidders that it is not acceptable to the AAD for us to introduce a 3rd party to prime our solution; the opportunity for the involvement of such a 3rd party having passed with the closure of the RFP process.

As we indicated in our non-compliant proposal, ¹⁶ we would not be able to submit a response to a subsequent RFT for a contract with a single legal entity for DBOM, due to the associated risk profile. We also indicated that we would continue to explore ways in which we could respond; we have now exhausted those discussions. These discussions have reinforced our conclusion that DBOM does not represent value for money to the AAD, attracting a 26-29% premium above a separate DB & OM contracting model.

Regrettably, I am therefore writing to inform you that as of the date of this letter we are withdrawing from the AAD's Ice Breaking Shipping Capability procurement process; we will not be responding to any future tender.

- 2.36 The department did not reassess the ongoing viability of DBOM in light of Babcock's withdrawal.
- 2.37 In numerous subsequent briefings over the next several months, the Minister was not informed of Babcock's withdrawal notwithstanding the implications of this withdrawal on the competitiveness of the procurement process. The withdrawal was not communicated to the Minister until 24 July 2015, following a series of media articles criticising the icebreaker procurement. That brief did not mention Babcock's concerns with the DBOM procurement model. Rather, the Minister was advised that:

This withdrawal of Babcock was primarily a result of their desire to source and nominate an entirely new entity to replace them as the Prime Contractor of their consortium for the subsequent Tender phase. After receiving the necessary legal and probity advice, the Department concluded that the proposed change by Babcock would not be acceptable in accordance with the Commonwealth Procurement Rules.

¹⁵ In January 2017, Babcock advised the ANAO that this referred to two government procurements undertaken in the United Kingdom.

¹⁶ In December 2013, the Department advised Babcock that:

For clarity we would also like to confirm that, notwithstanding the reference in your letter to your 'non-compliant proposal', the Primary RFP Proposal submitted by Babcock Pty Ltd met all the minimum content and format requirements set out in the RFP and was therefore considered compliant.

Other responses to the Request for Proposals

- 2.38 Respondent C acknowledged the department's preference for a single DBOM contract and stated 'that this can be facilitated'. However, it proposed changes under which 'the cost benefits to AAD are likely to be substantial'. It proposed two separate contracts, one for D&B and the other for O&M, which it considered 'should be the preferred position of the AAD' and 'lead to more transparency and competitive costing to the AAD'. Respondent C wanted to further discuss these options with the department 'in an effort ... to identify the most cost effective utilisation of public funds'. The department did not convey these views to the Minister.
- 2.39 Respondent D's response indicated that it did not accept many of the proposed terms and conditions, which it considered were unreasonable, not relevant or required discussion at the next phase.
- 2.40 Respondent E also indicated it could not comply or would only partially comply with a number of conditions.
- 2.41 Further, although KPMG concluded that DMS' acceptance of the DBOM model was unqualified, the response from DMS indicated that it would not accept unlimited liability and did not accept that the price for operational services would be fixed during the contract term. Both KPMG and DMS (now Serco Defence) commented on this issue, as follows:
- KPMG: 'In its response to the RFP on the principles of any future contract, DMS either
 indicated its compliance or it acknowledged every principle apart from these two, and in
 both cases its response was reasonable in the circumstances and consistent with the
 overall DBOM model.'
- Serco Defence: 'Given the scope and timeframe of the contract, it was advised that, until
 operational testing it was not possible to accurately cost the services to allow an
 appropriate fixed price.'
- 2.42 In discussing sources of risk relating to the procurement strategy, the department's Risk Assessment and Treatment Plan for the project acknowledged that 'The Department did not do any significant market sounding prior to the RFP'. In November 2016, the department also advised the ANAO that:

The Department acknowledges that conducting market soundings prior to RFP <u>may</u> have further informed the procurement approach; further increased the interest; and/ or further increased the quality of some of the RFP responses submitted by the six Australian entities. However, this outcome was not inevitable.

Was the evaluation and shortlisting of responses to the Request for Proposals appropriate?

The Request for Proposals evaluation activities were appropriate. The shortlisting excluded proposals that were assessed to not adequately meet the RFP requirements, or not offer value for money.

2.43 Six respondents submitted proposals by the closing date and one of the respondents also submitted an alternative proposal. All proposals were considered compliant for evaluation. In a comparative assessment against the designated evaluation criteria, only three of the proposals

were assessed by the department to represent value for money. Each of the three proposals was ranked equally as 'the differing approach by each of these submissions made any final direct comparison challenging'.

2.44 The three proposals that were not shortlisted were assessed to each have low technical worth¹⁷; with one also assessed as high risk and the remaining two as severe risk. The alternative proposal did not demonstrate that it was more beneficial to the department; did not have equivalent or higher technical worth; had a higher price (approximately 24 per cent); and was assessed as not offering greater value for money compared to the other proposals recommended for shortlisting.

Did the Request for Tender process result in a sufficient number of competing proposals being received?

The Request for Tender process prevented industry from submitting any alternatives to the department's preferred DBOM approach. This resulted in two of the three shortlisted respondents withdrawing from the procurement process without submitting a tender as they were not prepared to submit a DBOM tender.

- 2.45 The RFT prevented shortlisted entities from submitting an alternative tender that altered the DBOM procurement model proposed in the draft contract and statement of work.
- 2.46 When seeking approval to release the RFT, the department did not advise Ministers that only DBOM proposals would be accepted.

Industry feedback on DBOM following RFT

- 2.47 In November and December 2014, P&O advised the department that it was not in a position to accept the full design and construction risk as outlined in the RFT Draft Contract. In essence P&O advised that the multiplier effect on the duplication of risk under the DBOM model would result in an increase in the design and build price 'in the order of \$50 million' compared to a design and build under a managing contractor project delivery model.
- 2.48 P&O formally withdrew from the RFT process on 23 December 2014, stating that:

As we have communicated previously we believe there are substantial flaws in the procurement philosophy that will not allow P&O Maritime to deliver a competitive and value for money proposal. We have sought to mitigate or relax some of the main areas of concern around the DBOM model and appreciate the constructive position of the AAD but at this juncture it is clear that P&O Maritime is unable to continue this engagement.

2.49 The Minister was provided with a copy of the P&O withdrawal letter. He was advised that 'P&O's reason for withdrawal is based on its assessment that it is unable to deliver a competitive offer based on the Department's preferred procurement model of Design, Build Operate and Maintain (DBOM)'. The Minister was not advised of P&O's view that the DBOM approach would result in an increased price in the order of \$50 million.

¹⁷ That is, they were assessed as not adequately meeting the Statement of Requirements; and not adequately demonstrating the technical capability and management capability to deliver the proposed solution.

- 2.50 The department advised DMS of P&O's withdrawal within hours of receiving formal notification. It also sought to prevent P&O disclosing that it had withdrawn from the tender process without departmental approval, an approach that P&O subsequently successfully challenged with the department. In mid-January 2015, P&O commented publicly that the 'unusual' procurement model is 'better suited to large infrastructure like highways', and that it 'doesn't lead to value for money, it just adds up costs'.
- 2.51 Following the withdrawal of P&O, a report was prepared by KPMG that supported the department's 'firm opinion' that continuing the current process with only a single bidder would still deliver a value for money outcome (discussed further at paragraph 4.13). The department did not ask KPMG to consider whether other procurement options may provide better value for money.
- 2.52 Further, KPMG stated that 'As one tenderer appears to understand and be willing to bid on the DBOM model as outlined by the Commonwealth, this approach still has validity and should not be reviewed in light of one tenderer withdrawing'.

Other opportunities to reassess the procurement approach

- 2.53 The department did not assess the ongoing validity of the DBOM approach when the sole tender was received in early March 2015 (revealing the tendered price, which was the first opportunity to assess whether the tender did or did not represent value for money), and subsequently when the tender evaluation was completed in July 2015. There was also no reassessment when subsequent contract negotiations became protracted and the RFT validity period expired.
- 2.54 In response to a recommendation from a contracted adviser to the AAD Director¹⁸, a consultant's paper on design and construct options was prepared in January 2016. However, this paper was not submitted to the Contract Negotiation Review Board.

Post-tender evaluation advice to Minister

- 2.55 In late July 2015, the department briefed the Minister that it had undertaken 'an extensive examination of options' and 'extensive consultation' with industry which resulted in the decision to adopt the DBOM model. However, evidence of consultation with the shipping industry is scant.
- 2.56 This briefing led the Minister to a concern that the current process could not be abandoned because 'under the terms set out for the process by the ALP government, significant compensation would have been due.' The Minister requested that 'more details be provided'. However, the department did not respond to the Minister's request with a written briefing.

¹⁸ The recommendation was that the department 'increase competitive tension by developing, costing and recording credible alternatives to the acquisition as defined through the tender process, and fall-back positions'.

3. Management of the replacement icebreaker procurement process

Areas examined

This chapter examines whether the procurement process has been well managed, including by generating sufficient competitive tension across each stage and the progress of the project against expected timeframes.

Conclusion

Consistent with the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, the department implemented a two stage approach to the market with competitive pressure intended to drive the achievement of a value for money outcome. The tender evaluation approach was also appropriate. The tender process took much longer than had been planned. Reflecting the various delays, the replacement icebreaker is expected to be available to commence AAD operations in October 2020, more than eight years after first pass approval for the project was granted. This is twice as long as was originally envisaged. In addition, only one tender was received due to two of the three entities shortlisted to tender withdrawing from the process. Some substantial changes to the contract provisions were made during contract negotiations. Of particular note was that the initial operate and maintain contract term was reduced to ten years (with four options of five years each); delivery was switched from Hobart to Europe, and the delivery date was extended into the following year.

Was the evaluation approach appropriate?

The planned tender evaluation approach was appropriate. Tender evaluation activities were undertaken in accordance with the Tender Evaluation Plan.

- 3.1 Governance arrangements for tender evaluation were appropriate for the scale and complexity of the procurement. This included a hierarchy that involved various evaluation working groups whose work was then considered by a Tender Evaluation Team oversighted by a Tender Evaluation Board. The Board was chaired by the AAD Chief Scientist, with membership by the AAD's General Manager, Operations and Support Branch; the department's Assistant Secretary, Business and Ministerial Services Branch; CSIRO's Director, Strategy and Development; and the Director General, Maritime Acquisition, Department of Defence.
- 3.2 A Tender Evaluation Plan (TEP) was developed and approved in July 2014, prior to the RFT being issued. The TEP was amended in December 2014, following review by the department's probity adviser. It was further amended in February 2015 to reflect that there would only be one tenderer.
- 3.3 The TEP provided appropriate guidance to officers and advisers involved in the evaluation of tenders. It covered the receipt and registration of tenders, the conduct of the various phases of evaluation work, the evaluation timetable and the approach to rating tenders.

3.4 The tender was evaluated against the five criteria (which comprised 23 factors to be taken into account across the criteria¹⁹) published in the RFT, and in accordance with the process set out in the TEP. The records of the tender evaluation process outlined the basis for the assessment conclusions and ratings awarded against each of the evaluation criteria and sub-criteria.

Was the procurement delivered on-time?

As a result of delays across the procurement process, the replacement icebreaker vessel is now projected to be available for service in 2020, some five years later than was envisaged when the project commenced.

- 3.5 In mid-2010 the department advised its Minister that a replacement icebreaker would be in operation by 2015, in time for the then expected withdrawal from service of the *Aurora Australis* at the end of its serviceable life.
- 3.6 As shown in Table 3.1, there have been significant delays in the delivery of the project. ²⁰ Despite the ongoing delays to the project, all of the department's monthly major project reports from October 2013 through to May 2016 (the most recent report available at the time of ANAO audit fieldwork) reported that the project was 'on track' with a 'green light' status. ²¹
- 3.7 In April 2014, the Minister advised his colleagues that 'The scale, complexity and cost of this (replacement icebreaker procurement) activity was significantly underestimated by my department.' Around that time, the department also advised the Minister of a two year extension of the project timeframe, acknowledging that:

It is now recognised that the timing relating to the activities intended to be completed in 2012-13 was ambitious and compressed. The depth and scale of the tasks relating to the development of the RFT [subsequently released a further three months later on 25 July 2014] has proven far more complex than first envisaged.

- 3.8 The RFP outlined that in-service operation of the new Icebreaker was intended to commence on 1 October 2017 from Hobart, Australia. The Request for Tender outlined that final acceptance was required in October 2019.
- 3.9 The contract signed on 28 April 2016 (four months later than had been planned when the RFT was issued) specified that final acceptance would now occur in the Netherlands rather than Hobart (with the contractor to then deliver the vessel to Hobart 'as soon as reasonably practical'). Final acceptance was to occur 48 months after the contract commencement date, with the ship being available to commence AAD operations at the start of the season in October 2020.

¹⁹ The factors for the four non-price criteria were weighted. There was no weighting of the two factors for the fifth criterion relating to the tendered price and life cycle costs. The different approach was not explained in the Tender Evaluation Plan. In November 2016, the department advised the ANAO that it evaluated the fifth criterion on the basis of the whole of life costs, taking into account the sum total of the two factors.

²⁰ This was the case notwithstanding that a range of risk mitigation strategies were documented throughout the project to assure stakeholders that up to 120 identified risks, including schedule risks, were being effectively managed.

²¹ The reports were largely uninformative about the issues facing the project and some reports were anomalous. For example, the March 2016 report discussed an event that occurred on 28 April 2016.

Summary of reported project timelines (as revised periodically during project implementation) Table 3.1:

reactions of the comment of the comm			200			- C			···		
	15 Nov 2011	6 Dec 2011	22 Dec 2011	15 Jun 2012	10 Sep 2012	1 Aug 2013	11 Apr 2014	7 May 2014	9 Oct 2015	17 Apr 2016	Actual
First Pass Government Approval	2nd half 2012	Jul 2012	Jul 2012	Aug 2012	Sep 2012	1	ı	ı	ı	ı	10/9/2012
Request For Proposal issued	1	ı	Jul 2012	Aug 2012	Oct 2012	1	1	ı	1	1	9/1/2013
Request For Proposal closed				Nov 2012	Dec 2012	1					9/5/2013
Second Pass Government Approval	May 2013	May 2013	Mar 2013	Mar 2013	May 2013						5/8/2013
Request For Tender issued				Mar 2013	Jun 2013	Jan 2014	Jul 2014	Jul 2014			25/7/2014
Request For Tender closed				Mar 201 4	Dec 2013	Mar 2014	Nov 2014	Oct 2014			2/3/2015
Request For Tender evaluation completed		,	ı	,	1	Jun 2014	Feb 2015	Feb 2015	ı		30/7/2015
Final costings & funding arrangements agreed					May 2014	Jul 2014	Apr 2015	Mar-Jun 2015			21/4/2016
Contract signed			Jun 2014	May 2014	Jun 2014	Sep 2014	Jun 2015	Jun 2015	Dec 2015	Apr 2016	28/4/2016
Ship delivery into Hobart	1	,	ı	Jun 2017	Sep 2017	Aug 2017	Sep 2019	Jul 2019	ı	Jun 2020	Expected Jun 2020
New icebreaker in operational service	1	Oct 2016	Oct 2016	Oct 2017	Oct 2017	Oct 2017	Oct 2019	Oct 2019	Oct 2019	Oct 2020	Expected Oct 2020
Implied overall ship build & delivery duration (months)	ı	ı	28	30	40	37	51	51	46	54	

Source: ANAO analysis of departmental records.

RFP and RFT extensions

3.10 The original periods set for industry responses to both the RFP and the RFT were extended by the department. They were increased by 29 and 73²² days respectively following requests by industry during the bid periods. These extensions were granted for valid reasons (primarily difficulties industry was experiencing with adapting to the unaccustomed DBOM model) and did not materially contribute to the overall delays experienced in the project.

Single bidder impact on evaluation approach

3.11 The changed approach adopted for the evaluation of the sole tender introduced some additional processes and requirements, particularly in relation to analysis of the tendered price. The initial schedule was six weeks for this activity. The changes added eight weeks to the timeline.

Contract negotiation extensions

3.12 In July 2015, the contract negotiation phase was forecast to conclude by December 2015. The tender submitted by DMS had a 12 month validity period, expiring on 2 March 2016. On this date the department advised DMS that its status as preferred tendered had been extended until 24 March 2016. No further extensions were issued covering the period from 25 March 2016, notwithstanding that the contract was not signed until 28 April 2016.

Price impact of delays

- 3.13 In March 2016, the department was advised by DMS that the price incorporated into its tender for its ship building subcontractor (Damen) expired in late-November 2015.
- 3.14 By mid-April 2016, the department was advised that the Damen final price offer had increased by Euro 16.434 million (\$24 million) from the original price of Euro 260.0 million, and that this offer would expire on 1 May 2016. In February 2017, Serco Defence advised the ANAO that:

the increase [of Euro 16.434 million] was attributed to the final negotiated position following adjustments in the Statement of Work. These adjustments were primarily within the Function and Performance Specification which added additional complexity to the vessel. ²³

Was sufficient competitive tension generated and maintained?

Consistent with the Commonwealth Procurement Rules, value for money was intended to be achieved through a competitive procurement process. The department planned for a process that would involve competition at each of the two stages (an open Request for Proposals followed by a pre-qualified Request for Tender). Six entities responded to the RFP, of which three were shortlisted to tender. Only one tender was received.

3.15 Achieving value for money is the core rule of the Commonwealth Procurement Rules. These rules outline that achieving value for money requires the consideration of the financial and non-financial costs and benefits associated with a procurement. The rules also outline that value

²² The RFT extension was necessarily longer as the extended period included the Christmas holiday season.

²³ The documentation for the increase stated that the 'new price' for the vessel offered on 26 February 2016 was Euro 265 million compared to the original offer of Euro 260 million dated 27 February 2015.

for money in procurement requires competition to be encouraged. The department planned for competition to occur through a two stage process involving:

- a non-binding Request for Proposals (RFP) process that commenced in January 2013. The RFP documentation informed interested parties that the RFP process would be used to develop a shortlist of respondents who would, subject to Government funding and approvals, be invited to respond to a Request for Tender; and
- a pre-qualified Request for Tender (RFT) that was issued in July 2014. The RFT documentation outlined that the aim of the RFT was to select a preferred tenderer from the shortlisted RFP respondents. To achieve this, the department planned an evaluation process that would allow it to assess and compare the merits of competing tenders and then rank the tenders based on specified value for money considerations so as to identify the preferred tenderer to progress to contract negotiation.
- 3.16 At the time the procurement process was being conducted there had been a decline in international shipbuilding activity. This should have assisted the department to obtain a healthy level of competition in the procurement process.
- 3.17 The RFP effectively required that consortiums be created. The department was aware that the relatively short timeframes it set would also impact on the ability of industry to arrange consortiums and to reserve required hull space in shipyards.
- 3.18 Six entities responded to the RFP, and three were shortlisted to tender. One withdrew before the RFT was issued (see paragraph 2.34).
- 3.19 Inviting only two firms to submit a tender generated less competition than would have been in place had the planned requests to three entities proceeded. The May 2014 Gateway review (Gate 2) stated that it was 'Imperative that both prospective tenderers remain engaged to ensure competitiveness'. It also warned the department that one tenderer may withdraw, but the department considered that this risk was 'unlikely'.
- 3.20 Given the timing, in that bids were not yet due to be received, all competitive tension was effectively removed when DMS was advised of P&O's withdrawal.
- 3.21 Negotiations were led by the Modernisation Programme Manager (an AAD Branch Head). In February 2017, KPMG advised the ANAO that negotiations were supported by experienced negotiators from both KPMG and the department's legal advisors.
- 3.22 The Negotiation Team²⁴ was oversighted by the Contract Negotiation Review Board.²⁵ The department also did not seek information from the Department of Defence on possible suitable candidates to provide expert assistance with negotiation of the contract.²⁶

²⁴ The team also comprised three AAD technical, governance and finance representatives; two contracted legal advisers and the contracted project commercial adviser.

²⁵ The Board was chaired by the department's Assistant Secretary, Business and Ministerial Services Branch, and comprised the AAD Chief Scientist; the Director General, Maritime Acquisition, and the Executive Director, Materiel Procurement, Department of Defence; the Director, Strategy and Development, CSIRO; and the AAD's General Manager, Operations and Support Branch.

3.23 By the time the contract was signed, substantial changes had been made in many of its provisions, including reducing the initial operate and maintain contract term to ten years (with four options of five years each)²⁷; switching delivery from Hobart to Europe, and extending the delivery date into the following year. The department had also made concessions that significantly reduced the tenderer's liabilities and effectively passed various risks back to the Commonwealth. Further, the department did not achieve its targeted level of contract negotiation savings (see paragraph 4.33). In February 2017, KPMG advised the ANAO that:

In KPMG's opinion, the signed contract was the result of a number of compromises between the draft contract in the RFT and DMS's responses to that draft in its proposal, and generally was much closer to the Department's proposed position that to that of DMS.

As outlined at paragraph 1.7, the Department of Defence (Defence) was represented on the interdepartmental committee that was established in March 2012 to provide strategic guidance on the development of aviation and shipping options to modernise the Australian Antarctic Program. It would have been open to the department to have obtained information from Defence on potential candidates on Defence's Capability Acquisition and Sustainment Support Services panel that provide negotiation services.

²⁷ The Request for Tender had involved an Initial Operating Term of 20 years with two five-year extension options.

4. Procurement outcomes

Areas examined

This chapter examines whether the procurement outcome will provide a whole-of-life value for money solution at an acceptable level of cost and risk.

Conclusion

The department has contracted for the design, construction, operation and maintenance of a vessel that is expected to meet the research and resupply needs of the Australian Antarctic Program for the next three decades, for a level of risk it has assessed as acceptable. The price that is to be paid by the department under the contractual arrangements is higher than the cost benchmarks established by the department, and significantly greater than the current chartering costs.

Is the accepted solution expected to meet the specified requirements?

The tendered solution was assessed to satisfactorily meet each of the non-price evaluation criteria. While it was assessed to not fully meet any of those criteria, the department's expectation is that the icebreaking research and resupply capability of the accepted tender will meet the requirements of Australia's Antarctic Program.

- 4.1 A five point rating scale (of A to E) was adopted for the four non-price criteria. A rating of 'D' represented the lowest level of acceptable achievement of the requirements specified in the RFT.²⁸ The tender had been assessed to have met the four non-price evaluation criteria. It was also assessed to have not fully met any of those criteria. ²⁹ Rather, it was rated 'B' or 'C' against each of the criteria. Specifically, it had been assessed as having:
- 'good or sound achievement' (a rating of 'B') against the following two criteria:
 - nature of the tendered design and build solution and the extent to which it meets the statement of work; and
 - demonstrated capability and capacity of the tenderer to deliver the proposed DBOM solution; and
- 'minimal but still acceptable achievement' against the following two criteria:
 - nature of the tendered operation and maintenance solution and extent to which it meets the statement of work; and
 - extent to which the tenderer conforms to the commercial and legal requirements set out in the RFT.
- 4.2 At the conclusion of the procurement process, the department advised the Minister that the tendered design solution would fully meet Australia's Antarctic shipping requirements until

²⁸ That is, it was not necessary for an acceptable tender to be rated 'A', 'B' or 'C'.

²⁹ That is, the tender was not rated 'A' against any of the criteria with that rating defined as:

Full achievement of the requirements specified in the RFT for that criterion in a manner demonstrating excellence, innovation and high quality outcomes. Demonstrated strengths with no or only minor errors, risks, weaknesses or omissions that may be acceptable as offered.

2050. The tendered solution was for a 156 metre icebreaker with full load displacement of 23 800 tonnes. Other key features include:

- dimensions suitable for access to specified berths and terminals, in addition to the ability to access confined waters including at Mawson Station;
- compliance with the specified seakeeping requirements for safe operation in the Southern Ocean;
- a propulsion and manoeuvring system that was based on the AAD's requirements for dynamic positioning, low speed loitering for science operations, economical cruising and operation in icebreaking conditions with the operational speeds balanced against requirements for a low acoustic noise vessel;
- icebreaking capacity that included a guaranteed level of performance at continuous speed of three knots in ice with thickness of 1.65 metres; and
- accommodation for up to 117 special personnel plus up to 32 crew.
- 4.3 The Contract Negotiation Report prepared at the conclusion of contract negotiations outlined that the 'negotiation process has resulted in DMS and Damen being able to address or eliminate a range of complexities; and to progress the Vessel design to a high level of maturity, with an enhanced science platform.' Nevertheless, it was also recognised that:
- the contractor and key subcontractor are relatively inexperienced in the design, construction and delivery of a multi-purpose research supply icebreaker (which was seen as being mitigated by factors including the demonstrated performance of the subcontractor in delivering a wide range of one-off bespoke vessel designs, including ice capable and scientific research vessels);
- the overall vessel design is bespoke, includes a high degree of complexity in terms of the
 integration of a large number of individual capabilities (in particular various scientific
 research capabilities) into a single platform design, and was considered to be at the
 upper end of the spectrum in terms of vessel size taking into account the defined
 operating profile; and
- throughout the contract negotiation process a reasonable portion of the originally allocated project contingency was used to address shortcomings in the tendered solution, a situation which places additional pressure on the remaining contingency.

Are the residual risks at an acceptable level?

The department concluded that the contract does not contain any contingent liability risk of occurrence greater than five per cent, or which would most probably result in expenditure of greater than \$30 million if the event were to occur.

4.4 At the conclusion of contract negotiations, the department identified approximately 20 risks for ongoing monitoring and treatment. The Secretary was advised that 'the Negotiation Team has satisfied itself that the project risks are manageable and are not unreasonable given the nature and scale of the project'. The types of risks and the department's assessed risk ratings are summarised in Table 4.1.

Table 4.1: Summary of residual risks (with mitigations in place) identified by the department

Risk	Description	Risk Rating
Design and Build risks	This relates to the relative inexperience of DMS; the complexity of the icebreaker design; the specifications process and transition phase between design and build.	Medium
Transition risk	This relates to DMS' operational readiness between final acceptance and first voyage to Antarctica; and their ability to recruit and train two core crews.	Medium
DMS project management risks (Design and Build phase)	This is an emerging risk in relation to DMS' limited resources in the extended negotiation phase. Additional external maritime consultants are expected to be engaged by DMS.	High
DMS project management risks (Design and Build phase)	This is an emerging risk should the risk associated with DMS project management in the design and build phase not be mitigated. Departmental mitigations include increasing own project management resources and more focus on departmental representations at the shipyard.	Medium
Project Contingency risks	This relates to the project management risks above and the cost impact of causing any delays to the shipbuilder, together with the costs and profits applied by DMS and Damen to any modifications requested by the department.	Medium

Source: ANAO analysis of AAD records.

4.5 The department concluded that the contract does not contain any contingent liability risk of occurrence greater than five per cent, or which would most probably result in expenditure of greater than \$30 million if the event were to occur. It also concluded that the overall level of risk associated with the project remains 'MEDIUM RISK as per the Tender Evaluation Report'.

Were soundly based initial cost estimates established by the department?

The department's initial cost estimates were three to four times higher than the cost of the vessel it had identified as being comparable to the size of the ship it needed.

4.6 Although the department knew that the icebreaker that was most closely comparable to the vessel it proposed to acquire (the South African *Agulhas II*) had cost approximately \$150 million in 2012, it presented cost estimates to Government that were three to four times this amount. A complicated model developed by its consultants that the department knew

³⁰ For example, in August 2012, Ministers were advised that the indicative cost of acquiring the new icebreaker, based on modelling, was approximately \$459.5 million, plus a contingency of \$149.6 million.

overestimated costs was used to support these estimates.³¹ Refined estimates were expected following receipt of RFP responses.³²

4.7 Departmental records raise questions about whether the vessel being acquired is larger than the AAD really needed.³³ In addition, after receiving the RFP responses, the department increased the passenger capacity of the new ship from 80 to 116 passengers before the RFT was issued. No evidence to support this increase was evident in the department's records.

Did the department accurately assess and report the RFP costing information received?

The ship capital and annual operating costs reported by the department were significantly higher than the estimates provided by RFP respondents.

- 4.8 In August 2013, the Government was advised that the design and build of the new ship would cost \$400.5 million (including a 20 per cent contingency). This was based on the highest of the cost estimates provided by the three short-listed respondents, notwithstanding that this respondent (Babcock) advised the department that its estimate was \$264 million and that it does not represent value for money. Based on the \$264 million Babcock submitted to the department, the actual contingency appears to be 51.7 per cent, significantly more than had been advised to Ministers by the department.
- 4.9 Following a change in government at the 2013 election, the department's estimate was raised to \$467.2 million in advice provided in April 2014. No evidence to support this increase was evident in the department's records.
- 4.10 Not surprisingly given the proposed vessels were only at the early concept stage, the annual operating cost estimates provided by respondents were incomplete and meaningful life-cycle costs could not be robustly calculated. However, ship operating costs equivalent to \$42.5 million per annum were advised to government in August 2013 (increased to \$43.8 million in April 2014), significantly higher than the \$24.95 million estimate in the Babcock proposal.

Were tendered prices compared to the cost estimates in the RFP response?

The RFP contract principles allowed for a cost variation of up to 20 per cent between the RFP and the RFT but the ship capital cost increased by 133 per cent and annual operating costs (excluding fuel) increased by 189 per cent between the RFP and RFT submissions. However, the Tender Evaluation Report made no comparisons to the information provided in the

³¹ Departmental records from late 2012 state that the cost of the replacement vessel 'most probably would conservatively be between \$250–350 million' and identified 'the potential benefits arising from what is currently considered a very competitive ship construction market, such that the costs are expected to be materially less than those estimated using the model.'

³² Appendix 4 provides details of the RFP Capability Matrix used by the department to obtain information from respondents on the expected costs of various icebreaking and cargo capacity options.

³³ The department identified the *Agulhas II* as a ship 'around the size needed' but also 'expected that it would ultimately settle for' a smaller ship that was 'larger than the *Aurora Australis*'.

tenderer's RFP response.

4.11 The Tender Evaluation Report made no comparisons to the information provided in the tenderer's RFP response.³⁴ Importantly, the department's RFP contract principles allowed for a cost variation of up to 20 per cent between the RFP and the RFT. The Evaluation Work Group report that addressed pricing and cost information and related responses outlined that:

It is important to note that the prices provided in Schedule 5 were broadly indicative rather than definitive, and the evaluation report has considered materiality in undertaking the analysis. In addition, the contract principles allowed for a cost variation of 20 per cent between the RFP and the next stage.

4.12 However, Table 4.2 shows that increases in costs and crew numbers significantly exceeded this threshold. In February 2017, the department commented to the ANAO as follows:

The ANAO has focused on the difference between the prices tendered in the Request for Proposal phase and the final contracted price for the ship. This does not take into consideration the evolution of the Department's requirements between the Request for Proposal and Request for Tender phase, which is an expected part of this type of approach to the market. For example, the increase in the passenger numbers mentioned in the report, to match that of the Aurora Australis, was a result of the decision of Government to discontinue the aviation-related aspects of the earlier approach. In addition, the price comparison does not adequately account for the fluctuations in the exchange rate over the period of the procurement process (there was a 10 per cent depreciation in the Australian dollar against the euro and the United States dollar between 2012 and 2016).

Table 4.2: DMS cost and crew number changes from RFP to RFT

Item	RFP	RFT	Increase	Percent
Ship capital cost	\$196.9m	\$458.4m	\$261.5m	133
Annual average operating cost (excluding fuel)	\$12.7m	\$32.2m	\$19.5m	189
Annual average operating cost (including fuel)	\$18.0m	\$43.2m	\$25.2m	140
Crew numbers	24	34	10	42

Note: Costs and crew numbers shown were subsequently varied in the final contract. Source: ANAO analysis of departmental records (including DMS' RFP and RFT responses).

Respondents should note that the Department's budget for any subsequent request for tender for any future contract will be materially influenced by indicative prices received in response to this RFP.

³⁴ In this respect, the Request for Proposal had stated that:

Were the planned strategies to address only a single tender being received effectively implemented?

Recognising that there was a risk that only one tender may be received, the department obtained advice on strategies that would assist it to demonstrate that value for money had been obtained. The strategies to address that a single tender was received were only partially implemented and, due to a range of factors, were not fully effective in assuring that value for money is being received. Specifically:

- costs were not benchmarked before the tender response was received;
- the benchmarking inputs contained inaccuracies and included various items of questionable relevance;
- the target of verifying a minimum of 80 per cent of the tendered price during the 'open book' review was not achieved; and
- the tenderer refused to provide its pricing model for forensic accounting verification.
- 4.13 In December 2014, the department requested KPMG to prepare a contingency planning brief to provide a high level assessment of the risk of one of the two remaining shortlisted entities withdrawing from the process prior to tender submission, and provide an overview of the risk mitigation options available to the department. In terms of risk mitigation, the department and its advisers considered that value for money could still be publicly demonstrated where only one tenderer remained by:
- developing a benchmark cost model before the Request For Tender closes;
- developing a detailed pricing model to compare the tenderer's response when received;
- requesting 'open book' pricing; and
- conducting forensic accounting verification of the tenderer's pricing model.

Were cost benchmarks established before the tender response was received?

- 4.14 The department's contingency planning brief prepared in early December 2014 identified that a benchmark cost model would be developed 'in the period before the RFT closes'. An RFT addendum dated 13 February 2015 advised the tenderer that the department would conduct a cost investigation of the tendered price. However, the tenderer was not advised that the department would be conducting any benchmarking. Notwithstanding, the Tender Evaluation Plan was amended on 27 February 2015 to include the cost investigation and also to enable the Evaluation Team to request, if required, that a benchmarking exercise be conducted to compare prices for core components of the tendered solution to other comparable vessel builds.
- 4.15 As KPMG's benchmarking report was finalised some four months after the RFT closed, a perception that it may have been influenced by the tender is unavoidable. Further, in March 2015, KPMG advised the department that preparing its benchmarking model 'minimises the risk of the Department of Finance and Deregulation producing alternative pricings and declining the value for money assessment'.

Are the benchmarking results well-founded?

4.16 The KPMG benchmarking report presented various ranges and expected values based on different methodologies. This left it open to the department to choose which figure to rely on. In February 2017, KPMG advised the ANAO that:

The Independent Cost Estimate estimated a range of between \$304.2 million and \$454.5 million with an expected value of \$379.4 million

- 4.17 Other issues identified by the ANAO with the benchmarking results included:
- the method used to convert ship costs to 2015 Australian dollars. For example, a sample ship examined by the ANAO that cost Euro \$116.2 million in April 2012 (\$A149 million at April 2012 exchange rates, increasing to \$A159.29 million in 2015 dollars after allowing for inflation) was shown as \$225 797 830, a figure 42 per cent higher. The method KPMG chose to use was to convert all costs to United States dollars, then to escalate this figure using OECD Total Producer Price Index Manufacturing data to update prices to 2014 United States dollars, and then convert those costs into 2015 Australian dollars using OECD data on 2014 exchange rates;
- not all of the vessels in the benchmarking cohort were icebreakers, with the benchmarking report stating that the vessels included 'had to be built for an icebreaking role or be ice strengthened, be civilian in nature and have data available on actual cost of completion'³⁵;
- reflecting that the benchmarking relied upon publicly available information, there is no evidence that a range of 'additional costs' that KPMG 'deemed' were not included in the reported ship costs were, in fact, not included. These additions (which were based on a February 2008 study of tankers ranging from 80 000 tonnes to 110 000 tonnes built in Croatian shipyards between 1996 and 2005) increased the benchmark figures derived using the regression formula by \$79.8 million to \$89.3 million (24 to 36 per cent) and increased the benchmark figure derived using the 'Independent Cost Estimate' model by \$75.6 million (28 per cent);
- the analysis used as 'an important reference point' the estimated cost of the *Aurora Borealis* (which has not been built as, with an estimated cost in excess of \$1 billion, it was considered too expensive); and
- the report included estimated crew numbers³⁶ of between 34.7 and 49.3, with an expected value of 42.0, compared to 29 crew specified in the signed contract and

In June 2016, the department advised the ANAO that: 'KPMG made their own investigations as to which icebreaking vessels or ice strengthened vessels warranted inclusion. As discussed, true Icebreakers are tugs/pathfinders that create passageways for ice-class vessels to follow. Ice-class is a term used by classification societies to define the level of ice that a vessel can operate in.' In February2017, KPMG advised the ANAO that: 'Of these vessels 71 per cent were described in open sources as having an icebreaker function, while a further 4 per cent was described as ice strengthened but undertaking the same mission as the AAD ship (resupply and research). Some of these vessels are likely to be more capable, while others less capable, than the AAD ship – it is difficult to get reliable and comparable data from open sources. The remaining 25 per cent were research vessels (including facilities such as on board laboratories) and were used as research is also viewed as a fundamental capability of the vessel to be acquired.'

³⁶ The Aurora Australis has 19–21 crew.

24 crew specified in the tenderer's RFP response.³⁷ In February 2017, KPMG advised the ANAO that:

The independent analysis was undertaken without access to the RFP, contract and other project data. Based on the limited access to relevant crew data the assessed crew was predicted to fall between 34 and 49.

4.18 The benchmarking report outlined that 'a value for the cost of the total build program is estimated to fall between \$304.2m and \$454.5m, with an expected value of \$379.4m.' The benchmarking report adjusted the price tendered by DMS (\$454.29 million, that is, \$210 000 below the upper benchmark range) to remove 'unallowable escalation and pre-bid charges' of \$8.41 million, and added in the estimated cost of minimum fuel required after delivery of the vessel (which had been omitted from the tendered price). On this basis, the benchmarking report concluded that:

The adjusted tendered prices for the Design and Build exceeds the broad parametric cost estimate by \$67.3m but is within the upper estimate by \$7.8m.

- 4.19 However, the report also recognised that there were 29 price risks that would need to be addressed during negotiations. The price further increased during contract negotiations such that the contracted prices for the new icebreaker exceed all benchmarks (see Table 4.3). Specifically, at the time the contract was entered into, the department estimated that:
- vessel design and build would cost \$488.19 million (excluding GST), which is \$108.79 million (29 per cent) above the 'expected value' reported by KPMG, and \$33.69 million (7 per cent) above the top of the benchmark range reported by KPMG; and
- operation and maintenance would cost \$A285.45 million (excluding GST, fuel and other pass-through costs) in the first ten years (an average of \$28.5 million per year, which is \$1.0 million per annum above the KPMG benchmark).

³⁷ The KPMG benchmarking report commented that: 'The tendered number of crew are well below the point estimate of 42.0 and even outside [that is, below] the range predicted by the benchmarking.'

Table 4.3: Summary of KPMG benchmarking analysis results

Benchmark	Estimate (\$m)	Low (\$m)	High (\$m)
Vessel cost ^a	304.8	224.4	365.2
Vessel plus 'additional' costs ^b	379.4	304.2	454.5
Independent model estimate - vessel cost ^c	392.2	n/a	n/a
Post consultation estimate - vessel cost ^d	273.0	n/a	n/a
Post consultation estimate - vessel plus 'additional costs	348.6	n/a	n/a
Average annual costs (excluding fuel and insurance)	27.5	n/a	n/a

Notes:

- a Estimate based on various ships' light weight tonnages using a regression formula developed by KPMG.
- b See discussion regarding 'additional costs' assumed by KPMG at third dot point of paragraph 4.17.
- c Based on a confederated model developed by KPMG using SEER for Hardware (an off the shelf parametric modelling tool) and Microsoft Excel.
- d Recalculated estimate following changes to the model requested by the department. These included: replacing the modelled labour costs for the ship hull elements with the actual labour rate submitted by the bidder; extracting profit from all individual elements and applying that as a single factor; and adding a five per cent contingency.

Source: ANAO analysis of KPMG Benchmarking Analysis Report.

Was the 'open book' review effective?

4.20 KPMG's fee proposal outlined that, to be in a position to make a statement on the 'reasonableness' of the bid pricing it would need to validate 80 per cent of the tenderer's price to independent supporting documentation. KPMG reported that it sought to check 81.2 per cent of the total tendered price and was able to check 71.9 per cent. KPMG's report to the department outlined that:

There were a number of significant items for which the Tenderer did not provide supporting evidence and as a result were not able to be checked.

- 4.21 Where items were not able to be traced to documentation, this was noted in the KPMG report as a price risk. The KPMG report identified 29 'price risks' for negotiation of lower prices, along with two items that were not permitted under the contract (\$4.9 million to recover the cost of bid preparation and \$3.5 million for unallowed price escalation). However, there was no clear line of sight between the identification of these price risks and unpermitted items in the KPMG report and the ultimate outcome of the contract negotiations.
- 4.22 The Tender Evaluation Report prepared by the department stated that 71.9 per cent of the tendered price had been verified³⁸ but did not address whether, having regard to the target of 80 per cent, this was sufficient. The Minister was advised that 80 per cent of the tendered price had been verified.
- 4.23 The review revealed that the tenderer had increased its project management fees by \$53.1 million following P&O's withdrawal (up from \$27.5 million to \$80.6 million in the submitted

³⁸ The ANAO calculated that only 64.45 per cent of the tendered D&B price was checked.

tender). KPMG's report referred to representations from the tenderer that the increase reflected a lack of understanding by the consultant engaged by the tenderer to review its RFT pricing that a DBOM approach was being adopted.³⁹ However, the tenderer's consultant's report had explicitly recognised that the procurement involved 'design, build, deliver, operate and maintain a new vessel.' In addition, February 2017 advice to the ANAO from Serco Defence advised that:

The AAD pricing model in the RFP was quite basic, whereas the price model in the RFT required inclusion of many price elements not included in the RFP in a rigid and complex format.

4.24 A reduction of \$14.3 million⁴⁰ to the \$80.6 million project management fee was subsequently negotiated. However, the project management fee remained well above the \$27.5 million referred to in paragraph 4.23.

Was the tenderer's pricing model verified and assessed as appropriate?

4.25 The tenderer refused to provide its pricing model, instead attending a workshop with the department and its advisers to explain how the model works.

Did the Tender Evaluation Report accurately reflect the pricing findings?

The cost of the acquisition exceeds all benchmark prices prepared for the department during the evaluation process. This situation was not accurately reflected in the Tender Evaluation Report.

4.26 The Tender Evaluation Report prepared by the department stated that:

The Tenderer proposed a price for D&B activities of \$458.4 million. While there were a large number of items within this price that are in line with expectations or which could be agreed to the supporting documentation provided by the Tenderer, the overall price is at the upper end of what would be expected based on KPMG's open book evaluation and independent cost analysis.

- 4.27 The Tender Evaluation Report did not identify the KPMG benchmark figures and did not state that a tendered price of \$458.4 million 41 was:
- \$3.9 million above KPMG's upper estimate; and
- \$79.0 million above the 'expected value' calculated by KPMG.
- 4.28 The Tender Evaluation Report prepared by the department stated that the tendered Operate and Maintain costs were \$883.0 million over 30 years (or \$29.4 million per annum⁴²), excluding the pass-through costs of fuel and insurance. Similar to what was said in relation to the

Based on representations by the Tenderer, we understand that in its review Thompson Clarke Shipping did not recognise that the contract was a DBOM. Therefore, in determining the appropriate level of project management effort did not take account of the additional risk associated with a contract of this kind. Consequently, at least some of the additional project management effort can be reasonably attributed to the structure of the proposed contract.

- 40 Compared to a targeted reduction of \$15.2 million in the department's Contract Negotiation Directive.
- 41 The contracted price is \$488.19 million.
- 42 The contracted cost of operation and maintenance (excluding fuel and other pass-through costs) is \$A285.45 million in the first ten years, an average of \$28.5 million per year.

³⁹ Specifically:

design and build costs, it stated that those costs were 'at the upper end of what could be expected' when they were actually above the KPMG benchmark figure of \$27.5 million. In this respect, the KPMG benchmarking report had stated that the 'adjusted tendered price is \$2.0m higher than the expected value' of \$27.5 million. 43

4.29 The Tender Evaluation Report did not seek to explain how prices that were at (in reality above) 'the upper end' could still have been assessed by the department as representing value for money given that the tender had not been assessed as fully meeting any of the evaluation criteria.

Were tendered prices compared to the costs of chartering the *Aurora Australis*?

The Tender Evaluation Report did not compare the costs of the replacement vessel to current charter costs. On an annualised basis, the contracted price is more than three times the 2015–16 charter cost for the *Aurora Australis*.

- 4.30 The Tender Evaluation Report made no comparisons to the current charter costs, which totalled approximately \$18.1 million (excluding GST) in 2015–16. 44 Based on the contracted prices for the design and build of the vessel and its annual average operational and maintenance costs, the ANAO calculated that the comparative cost of Commonwealth ownership of the new icebreaker is approximately \$59.25 million per annum. 45
- 4.31 In February 2017, the department commented to the ANAO as follows:

Operating cost comparisons between the *Aurora Australis* and the new icebreaker are misleading. The new vessel is designed to meet the anticipated needs of the Australian Antarctic Program for the next three decades, and is therefore larger and more capable than the *Aurora Australis*. In addition, compliance with global ship design regulations has driven an increase in complexity and size of these types of vessels and as a result an increase in cost. The *Aurora Australis* was initially designed to work as part of a two-ship operating model and did so until mid-way through the last decade. The new ship has to satisfy the full requirements of resupply and research over extended seasons, without additional vessel support. ⁴⁶

Were the targeted contract negotiation savings realised?

Contract negotiations were unsuccessful in reducing the price compared with that tendered.

4.32 The Tender Evaluation Report stated that the total cost of ownership was \$1 322 million. This comprised \$458.4 million for the design and construction phase, and \$863.6 million for a 20 year operate and maintain phase.

⁴³ The benchmarking report provided a point estimate for the Operate and Maintain costs. It stated that: 'The components of this estimate are based on a number of different estimation techniques. However primarily it is based on the expected costs of the Aurora Borealis.'

⁴⁴ The average over the preceding three financial years was \$20.6 million.

⁴⁵ This includes notional amortisation of the capital cost of the vessel over its 30 year design lifespan.

⁴⁶ The operating cost comparisons reported by the ANAO relate to the operation of the *Aurora Australis* over recent years. They do not include any comparisons to the two-ship operations that ceased more than a decade ago.

- 4.33 In October 2015, the department advised the Minister that, through contract negotiations, savings of \$20 million were achievable for the design and build phase, with further savings of \$4.7 million per annum achievable during the operate and maintain phase.
- 4.34 The targets the department set were low in comparison to the overpricing and unallowed items identified by KPMG. Although many items were not quantified, those that were totalled in excess of \$116 million for the design and build phase.
- 4.35 Some savings were achieved but overall the contract price increased.⁴⁷ This was largely due to design and schedule changes. Additional costs will also be incurred for life extension works and extending the charter of the *Aurora Australis*. In February 2017, the department commented to the ANAO that:

The department negotiated cost savings of \$14.3 million ⁴⁸ to the tendered fixed-price for the ship. These savings went towards fully costed design improvements obtained by the department through workshops with the tenderer supported by a transparently documented costing process. The Department also negotiated significant savings in the 10 year operate and maintain phase ⁴⁹, and contract variations which were to the benefit of the Commonwealth.

- 4.36 At the conclusion of negotiations in April 2016 the Minister was advised that the ship was now scheduled to arrive in June 2020 (rather than October 2019), the contract price had increased and that work on refinement of the design 'has been progressing ahead of contract signing to minimise delays but has added to the contract price'.
- 4.37 The contracted design and build phase price was denominated in two currencies (\$A59.95 million and Euro 276.43 million) to be paid in 10 payments across 20 milestones. At the time the contract was entered into, the department estimated that vessel design and build would cost \$488.19 million (excluding GST).
- 4.38 Operation and maintenance of the vessel involves monthly service payments comprised of five components:
- a monthly base payment for up to 200 days of availability within the annual operating period;
- a daily service payment for additional days of availability above 200 days within the annual operating period;
- a maintenance payment to reflect forecast maintenance;
- a variable payment based on the extent to which the actual season activity exceeds the baseline level of activity; and
- a pass-through payment for certain costs (in particular, fuel).

⁴⁷ The Tender Evaluation Report stated that the total cost of ownership was \$1 322 million, comprising \$458.4 million for the design and construction phase, and \$863.6 million for a 20 year operate and maintain phase. While some savings were achieved during the negotiation of the contract, the overall cost of the procurement increased by \$75 million to \$1397 million (comprising a design and construction cost of \$488.2 million and \$908.7 million for a 20 year operate and maintain phase).

⁴⁸ See further at paragraph 4.24.

⁴⁹ The department calculated that it fell 'marginally short' of its savings target for the operate and maintain phase, with savings of \$4.57 million per annum for the operate and maintain phase identified in the Contract Negotiation Report against a target of \$4.7 million per annum.

4.39 The service payments involve various formulae as well as four currencies. At the time the contract was entered into, the department estimated that operation and maintenance would cost \$A429.69 million (excluding GST) in the first ten years. The department further estimated that the four options of five years each would cost a total of \$A939.57 million (excluding GST) over the 20 year period.⁵⁰

Grant Hehir Auditor-General

- Heli

Canberra ACT 30 March 2017

As outlined at paragraph 4.32, the Tender Evaluation Report included a figure of \$863.6 million for a 20 year operate and maintain phase. The contracted cost (as estimated by the department) for the first 10 years plus the first two five-year options was \$908.69 million.

Appendices

Appendix 1 Entity response



Australian Government

Department of the Environment and Energy

Dr Gordon de Brouwer PSM Secretary

Ms Michelle Kelly Group Executive Director Australian National Audit Office GPO Box 707 Canberra ACT 2601

Dear Ms Kelly

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the revised Australian National Audit Office's Performance Audit report on the Department of the Environment and Energy's procurement process for its replacement Antarctic vessel. The Department acknowledges the efforts of the staff of the Audit Office in the preparation of this report.

Pursuant to section 19 of the *Auditor-General Act 1997*, the Department of the Environment and Energy has prepared a summary response to the report at Attachment A.

The Department acknowledges that there is always room for improvement in a complex matter like the procurement of a bespoke Antarctic vessel. But the Department does not agree that the procurement process was largely non-competitive with an outcome that was significantly higher than its cost benchmarks.

In relation to benchmarking, the Department would point to the following critical factors:

- The new icebreaker is a highly complex, bespoke ship equipped to undertake a variety of roles in
 the hostile Southern Ocean and Antarctic sea-ice and it is unrealistic to make simple
 comparisons with other vessels of less capability and sophistication, especially the Aurora
 Australis and to a lesser extent the SA Agulhas II.
- The Department relied on independent, external and expert advice throughout the process –
 including from BMT Design and Technology Pty Ltd and KPMG to provide cost modelling
 support and benchmarks to inform the procurement.
- The Department undertook significant modelling work in the period before its first approach to
 the market to determine the capabilities and capacities of the ship it would need to meet its
 future requirements, and this modelling formed the basis of its initial estimations in 2012.

ANAO Comments:

- 1. See paragraphs 2.45 to 2.56 concerning competition during the Request for Tender stage and paragraphs 4.18 to 4.19 for a comparison of the contract prices to the cost benchmarks prepared for the department.
- 2. See paragraphs 4.6 to 4.7.

- The costing information the Department received as part of the Request for Proposal phase was used to further refine these costings with escalations built in to take account of the technical maturity of the solutions on offer, as well as risk and other parameter adjustments, including foreign exchange variations. The Department does not agree with the view expressed in the report that the Request for Proposal did not generate strong interest by industry. Rather, the Department considers that interest expressed by six consortiums, representing 21 global companies, represented a very strong response.
- As noted in the report (paragraph 4.12), the Department's requirements for the vessel evolved significantly over the life of the procurement, both as a result of Government decisions and informed by the approach to market in the Request for Proposal.
- The final contracted price for the vessel was the result of negotiated improvements to the solution that offered significant benefits to the Department in terms of capability for a 5.7 per cent increase on the tendered price of the ship.⁶

In terms of the overall ANAO report finding that the Department cannot demonstrate that its procurement is providing value with public resources, the Department points to the comprehensive scrutiny and consideration given to the procurement and the cost modelling by Government agencies, including central agencies, by external independent professional advisors on numerous occasions since 2011, and ultimately by the Cabinet on several occasions. This scrutiny provided additional assurance that the vessel procurement was being achieved at an acceptable level of cost and risk.

It is acknowledged that the reduction to one tenderer near the end of a three-year process led to a decrease in competitive tension in the final months of the process. The Department remains of the view that the higher scrutiny of the bid, cost investigation and benchmarking processes that were put in place at this time - and supported by central agencies - allowed it to continue with the procurement and achieve a competitive outcome. Ultimately, the outcome was fully considered by Ministers, requiring the extensive scrutiny of the Cabinet process.

Overall, the Department considers that the procurement of the replacement Antarctic vessel has achieved a world-class scientific and logistical capability for the Government's Antarctic program at an acceptable level of cost and risk.

The audit report provides an assessment of the challenges and implications that can be faced by the Commonwealth when undertaking a major procurement, especially when the procurement is reduced to a single tenderer during a competitive process.

While the audit report does not contain any recommendations, the Department acknowledges the range of findings contained in the audit report, and has already taken steps to ensure that lessons have been learned and considered as part of early planning for future major procurements conducted by the Department.

Yours sincerely

Gordon de Brouwer

14 March 2017

Gordon de Broune

Enc

ANAO Comments:

- 3. See paragraphs 2.27 to 2.42.
- 4. See paragraphs 4.32 to 4.36.
- 5. See paragraphs 4.20 to 4.25.
- 6. See paragraphs 4.14 to 4.19.

ANAO Report No.45 2016–17 Replacement Antarctic Vessel

Appendix 2 Other formal comments on the proposed report



Babcock Pty Ltd

ABN 32 050 019 817

Level 10, 70 Franklin Street ADELAIDE | South Australia | 5000 AUSTRALIA

> Postal Address: (GPO BOX 1275, Adelaide) (South Australia 5000) (AUSTRALIA)

Tel +61 (0)8 8440 9543 Fax +61 (0)8 8440 1401 www.babcock.com.au

File Ref

Friday, 20 January 2017

Mr Brian Boyd Executive Director Performance Audit Services Group Australian National Audit Office GPO Box 707 Canberra ACT 2601

Dear Mr Boyd

RE: Proposed Audit Report - Replacement Antarctic Vessel

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed audit report on the Replacement Antarctic Vessel.

Babcock was pleased to respond to the AAD RFP-12/1231 - Ice Breaker Shipping Capability on 7 May 2013 and to be advised of its shortlisting to participate in the subsequent RFT process on 19 November 2013.

At the time of our response, we advised that in our opinion, there was an unacceptable risk profile associated with the proposed DBOM model and that according to our research, this procurement approach would attract a significant premium above Babcock's suggested alternate approach for a separate DB and OM contracts, with a Trusted Adviser to oversee the project on behalf of the customer.

Babcock advised the AAD that we would be unable to submit a compliant RFT response and subsequently withdrew from the tender process on 4 December 2013. This decision was taken after lengthy discussion within Babcock International Group and with our intended international partners. In our opinion, this situation highlights the validity of an industry consultation period prior to selection of the procurement process.

Thank you again for the opportunity to provide comment on the proposed report.

Yours sincerely

DAVID RUFF Chief Executive Officer

Australia and New Zealand

Babcock Pty Ltd

Tel: +61 8 84401406 | Mob: +61 (0)404 465 810

| Airports | Communications | DefenceEducation | EmergencyServices | Energy | Infrastructure | Marine | Mining&Construction | Nuclear | Rail | Training |



147 Collins Street Melbourne Vic 3000

GPO Box 2291U Melbourne Vic 3001 Australia ABN: 51 194 660 183 Telephone: +61 3 9288 5555 Facsimile: +61 3 9288 6666 DX: 30824 Melbourne www.kpmg.com.au

Ms Michelle Kelly Group Executive Director Performance Audit Australian National Audit Office

16 February 2017

Dear Michelle,

KPMG Response to ANAO Extract for KPMG - Replacement Antarctic Vessel

Thank you for the opportunity to provide a Letter of Reply and summary response to selected extracts of the ANAO's proposed audit report on the Replacement Antarctic Vessel that was provided to KPMG on Thursday 12 January 2017.

KPMG was engaged in October 2013 by the Australian Antarctic Division (AAD) as its Commercial partner for this program of national significance: this role commenced post-RFP and included cost modelling, procurement process advice, commercial principles development and negotiation support. The Division worked in a collaborative manner with KPMG, providing direction in line with Departmental guidance but with due consideration for the input and challenge provided by us as a firm.

In relation to specific issues raised, we provide the following comments on selected extracts of the ANAO's proposed audit report.

Ref	ference	ANAO Extract	KPMG Response
1 Par	ra 2.15	The Commonwealth Procurement Rules outline that value for money in procurement requires competition to be encouraged. In this respect, also of note was that KPMG scored DBOM and D&C as having an equally high level of market interest. This was not supported by the results of the RFP process. In particular, respondents to the RFP were required to provide details of up to five contracts completed within the last five years of broadly comparable contracts in relation to the	Giving DBOM and D&C the same score for Market Interest within a predefined scoring system does not mean that KPMG regards them as exactly equal. The support for the DBOM model expressed in the RFP responses from both DMS and P&O did indicate sufficient market interest for this model to be viable.

KPMG, an Australian partnership and a member firm of the KPMG network of independent member firms affiliated with KPMG International Cooperative ("KPMG International"), a Swiss entity.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.



16 February 2017

2	Para 2.16	design and construction of a polar icebreaking vessel or comparable vessel, and operation and maintenance of a multipurpose vessel. Of the three shortlisted respondents, DMS included one DBOM example. This involved 15 vessels (such as harbour tugs and barges) the Australian Navy is acquiring under a DBOM approach, with a value ranging between \$2.1 million and \$69.9 million per vessel. The RFT process that followed confirmed that there was little market interest in DBOM compared with D&C or other possible approaches. In particular, two of the three shortlisted entities did not tender, each of whom had design partners with considerable icebreaker experience, citing concerns in their withdrawal letters with the department's DBOM approach. Each indicated that they would have preferred a different procurement approach (a managing contractor model, which was not one of the options considered by the department).	During the development of the RFT and in its early stages, P&O Maritime continued to express willingness to participate in a DBOM procurement. It did express concerns about its need to include margins for risk and uncertainty, but such margins are normal in DBOM and similar contracts and generally are more than offset by the value of the risks thus avoided by the Department, so this concern was not a reason to question the use of DBOM model. KPMG believes that P&O Maritime only raised a Managing Contractor approach towards the end of the RFT period. Although we did not consider a Managing Contractor model in our procurement options analysis, it suffers from the same drawback as does the D&C model, namely a "lack of focus on operations, maintenance and life cycle seriously impairing the likely value for money of this option". At the time the RFT was issued, the DBOM approach offered the greatest prospect of obtaining best value for money.
3	Para 2.38	Further, although KPMG concluded that DMS' acceptance of the DBOM model was unqualified (see paragraph 2.11) the response from DMS indicated that it would not accept unlimited liability and did not accept that the price for operational services would be fixed during the contract term.	The DMS qualifications were not expressly related to the DBOM approach but directed against the broader contractual Ts & Cs. DMS did sign up to a fixed price for the core services in the final DBOM contract. It had apparently misunderstood for some considerable while that the Department had proposed variable elements in its payment mechanism to allow for voyage-by-voyage variations in the services required, which was a major concern of DMS. Once this misunderstanding had been cleared up, DMS was

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement



16 February 2017

			able to reduce its core crew requirement (a dominant factor in its proposed services fee).
4 Pa	ara 2.48	Following the withdrawal of P&O, a report was prepared by KPMG that supported the department's 'firm opinion' that continuing the current process with only a single bidder would still deliver a value for money outcome (discussed further at paragraph 4.12). There was no consideration given to whether other procurement options may provide better value for money. The ANAO's analysis is that the sole tender examples and precedents cited in the report were of little relevance to the circumstances of the icebreaker procurement, as none involved the withdrawal of a bidder resulting in a single bid in a competitive tender process.	Under the Commonwealth Procurement Rules (§10.31), the Department was required to award the contract to DMS unless: • it was not in the public interest to do so, which generally might be because of unforeseen events that materially affected the objectives of the original procurement, but which was not the case, particularly as DMS's proposal was value for money in absolute terms • DMS did not satisfy the conditions for participation (it did satisfy them) • DMS was not fully capable of undertaking the contract (it was fully capable). At the request of the AAD, KPMG prepared a 'Contingency Planning Brief' that pre-dated the withdrawal of P&O from the procurement process. The contingency report was requested to understand the issues and risks, should one of the two respondents withdraw from the RFT process at the following stage of the RFT process: • Indicated non-compliance on submission of the RFT response; • Early withdrawal (more than 3 weeks before the closing date); and • Late withdrawal (within 3 weeks of the close date). As the ANAO has itself acknowledged in recent correspondence with KPMG, our Contingency Planning Brief stated "Should the Tender evaluation fail to demonstrate a Value for Money (VFM) outcome for the Department, or if the Delegate does not accept the recommendations of the SER, a new procurement process must be initiated, potentially with a varied contractual arrangement." It is inaccurate for ANAO to suggest that KPMG did not give consideration to alternative procurement options.

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement



16 February 2017

5	Para 4.14	As KPMG's benchmarking report was finalised some four months after the RFT closed, a perception that it may have been influenced by the tender is unavoidable. Further, in March 2015, KPMG advised the department that preparing its benchmarking model 'minimises the risk of the Department of Finance and Deregulation producing alternative pricings and declining the value for money assessment'.	The benchmark estimate was completed using suitable conflict and procedural separations. The key focus was on the development of the estimates on the critical path, rather than the final report, as this could be undertaken in parallel.
6	Para 4.17, dot-point 1	the method used to convert ship costs to 2015 Australian dollars. For example, a sample ship examined by the ANAO that cost Euro \$116.2 million in April 2012 (\$A149 million at April 2012 exchange rates, increasing to \$A159.29 million in 2015 dollars after allowing for inflation) was shown as \$225.797.830, a figure 42 percent higher. The method KPMG chose to use was to convert all costs to United States dollars, then to escalate this figure using United States indexation rates, and then convert those costs into Australian dollar using a recent exchange rate;	The ANAO report is written in a manner that suggests that this data was directly used to determine the benchmark result (that is, Independent Cost Estimate). These costs were not used to develop the Independent Cost Estimate. Rather this data was used to check whether the Independent Cost Estimate was producing a result with reasonable bounds. KPMG acknowledges the uncertainties noted by the ANAO but they do not directly impact the benchmark results nor do they invalidate the use of the data as a reasonableness check. Conversion of foreign currency into Australia dollars, where those costs may be quite old has many uncertainties. KPMG was bringing together a data base of ships in short time from many different countries and currencies. As outlined in the KPMG Benchmark report, the method chosen was to convert all costs to USD then to escalate the USD and finally convert those costs into Australian dollars. The escalation process utilised US indexation rates. This will produce a different result from converting costs to Australian dollars and then escalating, or converting costs to another currency. The USD was chosen because of it being more of a benchmark currency given the age of some of the costs and the desire to maintain a consistent approach. We note that the same approach was used for all ship data

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement



16 February 2017

			used in our analysis.
			The specified example provided is a case in point. The original reported costs of the vessel were converted into USD (rather than Euro) as per the outlined methodology and then indexed. Currency conversion was based on data from the US Federal Reserve. If we look at currency movements within that year, the final costs might have varied by 30% based of fluctuations in currency alone. If we bring into the analysis the use of different currency, different dates on exchange calculations and differing escalation methods then it is clear that different calculations may result. It is also worth observing that even though the date of the example ship build was 2012, it is not necessary that this reflects the cost basis of the presented costs. As costs for the construction of that ship would have been incurred over the construction period. The publically available data on which this analysis was based did not include more detailed information about the timing of payments and so an alternative approach to the one adopted on the timing of conversion was not feasible.
			We also noted that our approach produced neither the lowest nor the highest cost compared to alternative approaches that could have been adopted.
7	Para 4.17, dot-point 2	not all of the vessels in the benchmarking cohort were icebreakers, with the benchmarking report stating that the vessels included 'had to be built for an icebreaking role or be ice strengthened, be civilian in nature and have data available on actual cost of completion';	KPMG developed a data base of 56 ships as potentially supporting the analysis of the build and operating costs. From these vessels a subset of 28 were selected as supporting development of the initial benchmarking design and build costs. Of these vessels 71% were described in open sources as having an icebreaker function, while a further 4% was described as ice strengthened but undertaking the same mission as the AAD ship (resupply and research). Some of these vessels are likely to be more capable, while others less capable, than the AAD ship The remaining 25% were research vessels (including facilities such as on board laboratories) and were

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement



used as research is also viewed as a fundamental

comprehensive estimate and insight into the total

16 February 2017

			capability of the vessel to be acquired. As described within the report there are many unknowns around these vessels, for example how much ice can these ship move through, at what speed, for what length of time. We consider that this was a reasonable data set to act as a high level comparator. It should also be noted that the point estimates of the Independent Cost Estimate did not rely on this data.
8	Para 4.17, dot-point 3	reflecting that the benchmarking relied upon publicly available information, no evidence that a range of 'additional costs' that KPMG deemed were not included in the reported ship costs were, in fact, not included. These additions (which were based on a study of tankers built in Croatian shipyards) increased the benchmark figures	KPMG disagrees In addition to the cost of actual construction of the vessels, costs for services associated with construction were also estimated, noting that the independent cost estimate team were not able to consult other parts of the evaluation team or industry during the development of the ICE and so could not confirm the inclusion of these additional support costs. These additional support costs were broadly grouped into 'supporting build costs' and 'design' costs.
		derived using the regression formula by \$79.8 million to \$89.3 million (24 to 36 per cent) and increased the benchmark figure derived using the 'Independent Cost Estimate' model by \$75.6 million (28 per cent);	The supporting build costs relate to a range of services that are involved in ship construction such as the provision of tug services, launching fees, credit costs, docking fees, insurances – all these costs are directly relevant to the construction of the Australian vessel and are not elsewhere included in the independent cost estimate. Additionally, the design costs are fundamental to understanding the cost of the build program.
			In terms of the support to building costs their value is that they are based on a systematic study of actual construction of vessels in Europe, are relatively contemporary and their use was focused on services that support the build as described above. The report explains the source of these costs and notes that they must be used with caution given the potential substantial differences between the vessels in the study and the icebreaker. However, to support the commercial team it was important that estimates for these elements were developed to provide a

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement



16 February 2017

			costs supplied by the bidder.
			In terms of their use in the benchmarking, as outlined earlier within the report, there are a number of limitations around data used in the report including what is included within each cost and how costs are presented. Costs will also reflect the structure of yards, for example whether they are state owned or privately owned will impact the way costs are allocated and reported. As outlined above these costs are not elsewhere included within the independent cost estimate.
9	Para 4.17, dot-point 4	the analysis used as 'an important reference point' the estimated cost of the Aurora Borealis which has not been built as, with an estimated cost in excess of \$1 billion it was considered too expensive;	KPMG disagrees. The Aurora Borealis (AB) was used for some elements of the Benchmark cost and adjusted as described below. We note that the full cost of the AB was not used in the ICE. The costs of the independent estimate were based on a range of analysis and study that are clearly presented in the report. The size of Aurora Borealis (AB) and it anticipated difference from the AAD vessel was clearly indicated in the report. However, it provided a valuable detailed breakdown of a ship that had, in other respects, a very similar purpose to the AAD vessel. In this context, use of analogous systems to support costing can be undertaken at the system, subsystem or component level. In such approaches adjustments are expected to be made to account for a range of factors such as weight, performance, power, etc. This is what effectively was undertaken with data used, with the matters being transparently presented in the report – so that the assessment and limitations could be clearly seen and understood. As detailed in the report, subsystems of the Aurora Borealis vessel was used and adjusted to provide relevancy to the independent estimate. For example, assessed relevant sub-systems included, navigation instruments, helicopter systems, accommodation fit outs and environmental technology. We assume the reference to the military specifications, relates to the estimate of design costs. There are a couple of points that are worth

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement



16 February 2017

considering. Firstly, just because a vessel is built for the navy, does not mean that it is built to 'military specification'. Operations in the Arctic and Antarctic are highly demanding in of themselves, and it is unclear whether, and the extent, that additional specifications were applicable. Secondly, the focus of this element was the design process and the information used was of an ice breaker of a very similar size to that of the AAD vessel, and so it was seen as a very relevant example. Thirdly, the numbers need to be seen in their context. The report actually provides two estimates (one based on purely commercial build) for design costs and specifies that the design costs would be expected to fall within this range. As articulated within the report, the judgment was to utilize the more conservative estimate for the point estimate.

Summary Response

Whilst the loss of competitive tension late in the procurement process was regrettable, KPMG believes that the commercial advice provided to the Department (post-RFP through to contract finalisation) was reasonable and in-line with the intent of CPRs. Furthermore, KPMG believes that value-for-money was achievable and was supported through the comprehensive benchmarking exercise, the open-book pricing review and the extensive negotiation support provided to the AAD.

Should you have any queries on any matter contained within this letter, please contact me at pfrobinson@kpmg.com.au.

Yours faithfully

Partner 0411 484 939

KPMG Response to ANAO Report on Icebreaker Procurement

Appendix 3 Procurement options assessment scores

		Ernst	Ernst & Young score	score		Depa	Department's score checking	score		_	KPMG score	ore
	Importance	D&C	DBOM	ЬРР	Importance	D&C	DBOM	ЬРР	Importance	D&C	DBOM	ЬРР
Value for money	High	-	7	2	High	-	2	2	High	Zero	2	2
Risk Management	High	-	2	ო	High	-	2	က	High	-	2	က
Budget Certainty	High	-	2	ო	Low	2	2	2	Med	-	2	က
Time to deliver project	High	2	7	-	High	2	2	-	High	2	2	-
Market Interest	High	က	2	-	High	က	2	-	High	က	က	-
Operational Flexibility	Med	2	7	ო	Med	2	2	က	Med	2	2	2
Flexibility (future scope changes)	Low	ო	7	-	Low	က	7	-	Low	က	7	~
Stakeholder management	Low	7	7	2	Low	2	2	7	Low	2	2	2
Unweighted score		15	16	16		16	16	15		4	17	15
Weighted score ^a		33	38	39		32	发	32		30	4	37
Ranking		3rd	2nd	1st		2nd	1st	2nd		3rd	1st	2nd

Note a: The importance ratings had weightings of High = 3, Medium = 2 and Low = 1.

Weighted scores were calculated by multiplying the assessment score by the Importance rating. Source: ANAO analysis of departmental documentation and consultants' reports.

Appendix 4 RFP Capability Matrix

Cargo Capacity	Icebre	aking Cap	ability
	1.50 metres	1.65 metres	1.80 metres
800 tonnes dry cargo; plus	#1	#2	#3
1,100,000 litres of bulk fuel (comprising a minimum of 800,000 litres station fuel and balance comprising aviation fuel)			
1000 tonnes dry cargo; plus	#4	#5	#6
1,300,000 litres of bulk fuel (comprising a minimum of 800,000 litres station fuel and balance comprising aviation fuel)			
1200 tonnes dry cargo; plus	#7	#8	n/a
1,900,000 litres of bulk fuel (comprising a minimum of 1,100,000 litres station fuel and balance comprising aviation fuel)			

Note: The RFT was based on point #8 in the matrix. By way of comparison, the *Aurora Australis* has an icebreaking capacity of 1.23 metres and a cargo capacity of 800 tonnes dry cargo capacity plus 1 100 000 litres of bulk fuel.

Source: ANAO analysis of the department's Request for Proposals and other departmental records.